# **Stony Brook University**



# OFFICIAL COPY

The official electronic file of this thesis or dissertation is maintained by the University Libraries on behalf of The Graduate School at Stony Brook University.

© All Rights Reserved by Author.

# A Multimodal Assessment of Reward Sensitivity and Its Relationship to Pubertal

# Development and Individual Differences in Impulsivity

A Dissertation Presented

by

# **Colin L. Sauder**

to

The Graduate School

in Partial Fulfillment of the

Requirements

for the Degree of

# **Doctor of Philosophy**

in

Psychology

(Clinical)

Stony Brook University

August 2015

# **Stony Brook University**

The Graduate School

# **Colin L. Sauder**

We, the dissertation committee for the above candidate for the

Doctor of Philosophy degree, hereby recommend

acceptance of this dissertation.

# Greg Proudfit, Ph.D. Associate Professor of Psychology

Joanne Davila, Ph.D. Professor of Psychology and Director of Clinical Training

Turhan Canli, Ph.D. Associate Professor of Psychology and Radiology

Joseph Blader, Ph.D. Associate Professor of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry University of Texas Health Science Center at San Antonio

This dissertation is accepted by the Graduate School

# Charles Taber Dean of the Graduate School

# Abstract of the Dissertation

# A Multimodal Assessment of Reward Sensitivity and Its Relationship to Pubertal

# **Development and Individual Differences in Impulsivity**

by

# Colin L. Sauder

# **Doctor of Philosophy**

in

# Psychology

# (Clinical)

Stony Brook University

# 2015

Recent changes in NIMH funding priorities have led to a greater emphasis on the identification of common and unique neural substrates of psychiatric disorders. High comorbidity among disorders suggests common traits that predispose individuals to a variety of outcomes. For example, trait impulsivity has been associated with a number of childhood behavioral disorders including attention deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD), oppositional defiant disorder (ODD), and conduct disorder (CD). Impulsivity can be characterized by alterations in reward processing, with a number animal and human studies pointing to attenuated sensitivity to rewards among impulsive populations. Impulsivity has also been long associated with early adolescence; as children undergo puberty they become more behaviorally impulsive. However, to date no study has simultaneously examined multiple markers of reward sensitivity and pubertal development in relation to impulsivity. Using factor analysis, we combined multiple physiological and behavioral measures of pubertal development and reward sensitivity, as well as self-reported impulsivity in a sample of over 150 adolescent girls. We predicted a final model which included bidirectional connections between reward sensitivity and pubertal development, and that both of these factors would predict impulsivity. Consistent with our hypotheses and previous research, model fit was excellent. Reward sensitivity was inversely related to impulsivity and positively correlated with pubertal development, while pubertal development was positively associated with impulsivity. Follow-up analyses revealed that reward sensitivity best predicted impulsivity while controlling for the effects of pubertal development. Construct validity was supported by expected associations between latent factors and measures of externalizing and internalizing

psychopathology. The findings of the current study strongly support previous models linking attenuated reward response to increased behavioral impulsivity. Furthermore, results indicate that puberty may suppress relationships between these measures, through modulatory effects on reward processing.

# **Table of Contents**

Introduction	1
Impulsivity and Risk for Externalizing Pathology	. 2
The Biological Basis of Impulsivity	4
Reward Dysfunction, Impulsivity, and Psychopathology	. 8
Developmental Effects on Reward Processing	. 13
Current Study	15
Method	17
Participants	17
Procedure	17
Measures of Psychopathology	18
Measures of Impulsivity	18
Pubertal Measures	20
Behavioral Tasks	21
Structured Clinical Interview	22
Doors Reward Task	23
Psychophysiological Recording and Data Reduction	24
Principal Components Analysis of Feedback Negativity	24
MRI Acquisition	26
fMRI Data Analysis	26
Data Analysis	27
Results	29
Preliminary Analyses	29
Exploratory Factor Analysis	32
Confirmatory Factory Analysis	33

Moderation and Contstruct Validity Analyses	33
Supplementary Analyses	35
Discussion	35
Individual Factors	38
Factor Score Validity	42
Strengths/Limitations and Conclusions	43
References	48

# List of Tables

Table 1	 72
Table 2	 73

# List of Figures

Figure 1	 74
Figure 2	 75
Figure 3	 76
Figure 4	 77
Figure 5	 78
Figure 6	 79

# Acknowledgements

I would like to acknowledge Joanne Davila, my advisor and mentor, the best of the best, and the reason I made it through graduate school.

I would also like to acknowledge my friends and family for their support through this process.

# Introduction

Over the past decade, researchers have increasingly recognized that a thorough understanding of psychopathology requires a collaborative effort across multiple domains of study. In particular, there has been an increased emphasis on the psychophysiological and neurobiological/functional contributions to the etiology, course, and treatment of psychiatric disorders. In 2010, the National Institutes of Mental Health (NIMH) began the research domain criteria (RDoC) initiative – a comprehensive system of analysis that seeks to identify fundamental behavioral processes, which can be identified through basic behavioral and neuroscience research, and that cut across categorical definitions of psychopathology, providing new insights into the etiology, course and treatment of mental illness (Insel et al., 2010). Although authors of this initiative advocate for research that cuts across multiple levels of analysis, the RDoC initiative clearly states neither normative nor psychopathological processes can be understood without first understanding their neural substrates. Thus, advocates of RDoC seek to reframe psychopathology through a better understanding of basic neurobiological processes and their related psychological expression.

The RDoC are broadly organized into families of domains. For instance, positive valence systems describe domains that include approach motivation, reward responsiveness, and reward learning behaviors. Abnormalities in positive valence systems may be particularly relevant to the etiology of a number of currently-defined disorders including attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder (ADHD), conduct disorder (CD), depression, schizophrenia, bipolar disorder, and borderline personality disorder (BPD) (Crow, 1980; Crowell, Beauchaine, & Linehan, 2009; Moeller et al., 2001; Nestler & Carlezon, 2006; Forbes & Dahl, 2012; Rubia, 2011). The consensus of these reviews suggests that attenuated sensitivity to rewards and signals of

impending reward result in behavioral symptoms including anhedonia, apathy, and irritability – symptoms which characterize a number of disorders including mood disorders (e.g., depression, bipolar), schizophrenia, and BPD. Likewise, reduced reward sensitivity may also be an important etiological factor among externalizing disorders – including ADHD, CD, anti-social personality disorder (ASPD), and substance use disorders (SUDs) – through the mediation of trait-like differences in impulsivity.

Numerous researchers have hypothesized that alterations in dopamine (DA) activity preceding and following reward delivery among these individuals results in reduced overall neural reactivity to rewards, which manifests behaviorally through disruptions in reward learning and increased reward seeking behaviors (Sagvolden et al., 2005; Tripp & Wickens, 2008; Luman, Tripp, & Scheres, 2010). The disruptions in neural response to rewards, and subsequent behavioral manifestations, may result in impulsivity, a trait-like tendency to seek out immediately available rewards irrespective of potential consequences. Impulsivity may be linked to a number of negative developmental outcomes, and appears to cuts across all disorders of the externalizing spectrum, leading some to argue that dysfunctions in reward processing represent a core etiological pathway to externalizing spectrum disorders (Beauchaine, Hinshaw, & Pang, 2010; Beauchaine & McNulty, in press; Neuhaus & Beauchaine, 2013).

# Impulsivity and Risk for Externalizing Psychopathology

Externalizing spectrum disorders frequently co-occur (see, e.g., Armstrong & Costello, 2002; Jensen, Martin, & Cantwell, 1997; Kessler et al., 2006; Willcutt et al., 1999), and share a number of behavioral and developmental characteristics, including a tendency toward high activity level (i.e., impulsivity) and low empathy, coercive and inconsistent parenting, and low family socio-economic status (Mesman & Koot, 2000; Miller & Eisenberg, 1988; Deater-

Deckard et al., 1998). Although some of these factors also confer risk for internalizing psychopathology (Zimmerman & Katon, 2005; Ge et al., 1996), considerable evidence suggests that externalizing and internalizing spectrum disorders follow unique developmental pathways (Frick & Morris, 2004; Loeber & Burke, 2011; Lansford et al., 2006), suggesting a potential etiological risk factor that differentiates internalizing and externalizing disorder development within largely identical environmental context(s). One potential candidate may be temperamental differences in behavioral inhibition. For example, a number of studies have shown that children who are excessively shy or inhibited in early childhood are more likely to develop internalizing disorders such as anxiety and depression (Rosenbaum et al., 1993; Kampman & Poutanen, 2011). Conversely, those who are disinhibited or impulsive as children are more likely to develop externalizing disorders (Quay, 1997; Tarter et al., 2003; Young et al., 2009). These findings have led some to suggest that, in the context of environmental stressors, the development of externalizing psychopathology may be in part dependent on individual differences in trait impulsivity, with high levels of impulsivity *uniquely* conferring risk for externalizing psychopathology (see, e.g., Beauchaine & McNulty, in press). Thus, externalizing spectrum disorders may reflect a number of different phenotypic expressions of a single etiological risk factor (i.e., impulsivity).

This supposition is largely supported by factor analyses, which indicate a two-factor structure of common mental disorders, which largely differentiates internalizing and externalizing spectra (Krueger et al., 1998; Krueger, 1999; Krueger, McGue, & Iacono, 2001; Krueger et al., 2002). Although these factors are related to one another, presumably reflecting some common process predisposing individuals to all forms of psychopathology, factor analyses specifically examining externalizing psychopathology in both child and adult samples indicate

that risk for externalizing disorders is conferred by a single, highly heritable latent factor (Krueger et al., 2002; Tuvblad et al., 2009). Numerous researchers have argued that this latent factor may reflect trait impulsivity. For example, Beauchaine and colleagues have argued that this inherited tendency toward impulsivity represents the core etiological factor in numerous disorders, including ADHD, CD, ASPD and BPD (Crowell, Beauchaine, & Linehan, 2009; Beauchaine et al., 2009; Beauchaine, Hinshaw, & Pang, 2010). This assumption has largely been supported by the literature, which indicates a strong link between impulsivity and many forms of externalizing psychopathology, not internalizing disorders (Moeller et al., 2001). Longitudinal studies also indicate that early childhood impulsivity is associated with increased risk for SUDs, ADHD, and disruptive behavior (Berlin, Bohlin, & Rydell, 2004; Nigg et al., 1999; Tarter et al., 2003). Thus, impulsivity appears to reflect a core psychological process, which is highly heritable, and predisposes individuals to externalizing spectrum disorders.

# The Biological Basis of Impulsivity

**Personality theories.** Early etiological models of impulsivity were largely derived from theories of personality development, and specifically the work of Gray (1987). According to Gray, motivated behavior results from the interaction of two fundamentally opposed systems. The behavioral activation system (BAS) reflects appetitive motivation, or the tendency to seek out rewards in the individual's environment. In contrast, the behavioral inhibition system (BIS) is sensitive to punishment cues, and serves to motivate the individual to avoid potential negative or even dangerous situations. Gray and others have suggested that the relative balance of these two systems serves to predict the individual's typical pattern of arousal to external stimuli, as well as their response selection tendencies (Pickering & Gray, 1999).

Importantly, Gray's theory explicates specific neurobiological substrates of the BIS/BAS. Gray argues that approach behaviors are mediated by dopaminergic (DA) neurons within the mesolimbic system, an area of the brain that is particularly sensitive to rewards and plays a significant role in reward learning (Gray, 1987; Robbins & Everitt, 1996; Schultz, 1998). Avoidance behavior (BIS) is in turn linked to activation within the serotinergically (5HT)mediated septo-hippocampal system, which has been shown to activate differentially in response to uncertainty or unpredictability and plays an important role in fear conditioning (LeDoux, 2000; Holland & Gallagher, 1999; Whalen, 2007). Consistent with Gray's theory, evidence from both human and animal studies suggests that the mesolimbic and septo-hippocampal systems are anatomically and functionally linked, and that input from the septo-hippocampal system has a modulatory effect on DA neurons within mesolimbic system (Ambroggi et al., 2008; Grace et al., 2007; Cador, Robbins & Everitt, 1989; Everitt et al., 1999; Uylings et al., 1991). According to this model, differences in personality are thought to reflect the relative balance between these two systems. For example, researchers have suggested that extraversion or trait-like impulsivity results from excessive activation of DA neurons within the BAS system in the absence of corresponding inhibition by the BIS system in response to potential cues of threat/conflict (Pickering & Gray, 1999).

Gray's theory was quickly adopted by psychopathology researchers, and related models of ADHD/aggression quickly emerged (Gorenstein & Newman, 1980; Quay, 1988, 1993; Fowles, 1988). These theories proposed that pathological impulsivity results from excessive behavioral activation, specifically *hyper-reactivity* of the mesolimbic system. This conclusion was based on the face-valid assumption that excessive reward-seeking/approach behavior is related to excessive dopamine activity within the mesolimbic reward system, consistent with

Gray's original model. However, there are clear and consistent findings that conflict with these early models, which suggest that impulsivity instead reflects dopaminergic *hypo-activation* within the mesolimbic system.

Mesolimbic reward system and impulsivity. Both animal and human studies indicate that manipulations of the mesolimbic system that disrupt or attenuate DA neuron activity result in the development of behavioral characteristics that are consistent with impulsivity in humans. Lesions to the nucleus accumbens (NAcc) – a region of the mesolimbic system that is particularly responsive to reward stimuli such as food, sex and drugs (Hernandez & Hoebel, 1988; Damsma et al., 1992) - result in significant alterations in reward-related activity, including increased approach behavior to potential rewards and a failure to learn reward-behavior contingencies, as well as persistent impulsive behavior (Parkinson et al., 2002; Cardinal et al., 2001). Likewise, pharmacological manipulation of DA alters delay of gratification, which reflects preference for smaller immediate rewards over larger delayed rewards, and is a core feature of impulsivity-related psychopathology such as ADHD (Luman, Oosterlaan, & Sergeant, 2005). In rat studies, drugs that increase the availability of DA result in an increased delay of gratification, while drugs that decrease DA neuronal firing result in a decreased delay of gratification (Wade, de Wit, & Richards, 2000). Similar evidence exists in human studies. For example, psychopharmacological agents that increase striatal DA or improve DA receptor function result in decreased impulsivity, while drugs that block striatal DA receptors result in increased impulsivity (Cools et al., 2007; van Gaalen et al., 2006).

One potential explanation of the inverse relationship between impulsivity and mesolimbic reward response may reflect the role of DA in the experience of positive and negative affect. There is evidence to suggest that mesolimbic DA is associated with trait and state differences in

positive affectivity, such that higher levels of DA are associated with positive hedonic experience while low mesolimbic DA is associated with increases in trait irritability and negative mood (Forbes & Dahl, 2005; Laasko et al., 2003). This link between low DA and negative affective states has led to the suggestion that the hyperactivity and reward-seeking behaviors seen in impulsive individuals reflect attempts to up-regulate negative mood, which is accomplished through the phasic release of DA that accompanies the immediate receipt of reward (Sagvolden et al., 2005; Tripp & Wickens, 2008; Gatzke-Kopp & Beauchaine, 2007; Beauchaine & McNulty, *in press*). However, as illustrated by these authors, the hedonic value of these rewards is short-lived (especially over repetition of the same rewards), resulting in the search for ever larger and more abundant rewards – a key descriptive characteristic of impulsive individuals.

Alternative explanatory models of impulsivity. However, not all explanatory models of impulsivity focus solely on the mesolimbic reward system. A number of theories of impulsivity or behavioral disinhibition suggest that phenotypic expression of this trait may result from the interaction of multiple basic processes spanning several distinct neural systems (e.g., Nigg, 2000; Beauchaine & McNulty, *in press*). These models suggest that impulsivity and related psychopathology result from the interaction of phylogenetically old brain regions, including the mesolimbic dopamine system, with higher order prefrontal executive control regions. According to these models, impulsive tendencies result from alterations in reward-responding, as mediated by the mesolimbic system, but only in the context of deficient down regulation by prefrontal cortex circuits. This supposition is supported by research indicating reduced functional and anatomical connectivity between prefrontal and striatal regions among highly impulsive individuals with externalizing disorders (Shannon et al., 2009; Konrad & Eickhoff, 2010).

Although prefrontal cortices likely play an important role in the manifestation of impulsivity, numerous lines of evidence suggest that the core neural risk marker for impulsivity is mesolimbic dysfunction. First, animal models indicate that impulsive behavioral responding results from selective lesions to the mesolimbic system, but that similar lesions to executive control regions implicated in prefrontal models of impulsivity (e.g., anterior cingulate/prefrontal cortex) fail to produce the same effect (Cardinal et al., 2001). Second, psychopharmacological agents that are used to treat impulsivity-related externalizing disorders have been shown to have the greatest impact on DA activity within mesolimbic system, as opposed to prefrontal regions (Volkow et al., 2005). For example, methylphenidate – a psychostimulant used to treat ADHD and related disorders – preferentially binds DA transporters in the striatum at a rate of nearly 4:1 (Vles et al., 2003). Finally, prefrontal regions of the brain develop gradually through childhood, and are not fully developed until late adolescence (Halperin & Schulz, 2006). Thus, if executive control regions were principal in the manifestation of impulsivity, one might expect age-related decreases in trait impulsivity and related psychiatric disorders. Although rates of ADHD are lower in adolescents compared to young children (Polanczyk et al., 2007), evidence supporting discontinuation of the underlying phenotype is inconsistent, as many individuals with ADHD go on to develop other impulsivity-related problems (Willoughby, 2003).

# **Reward Dysfunction, Impulsivity, and Psychopathology**

**Dopamine.** Several characteristics of externalizing disorders have been linked to reduced DA within the mesolimbic system, including high trait irritability, reduced motivational salience of rewards, and engagement in perseverative behavior (i.e. continued response despite change in reinforcement contingencies; Laakso et al., 2003; Berridge & Robinson, 1998; Wise, 2004; Sagvolden et al., 2005). Genetics studies have demonstrated a link between externalizing

disorders and a number of dopamine genes, including the dopamine receptor genes DRD4/5, and the dopamine transporter gene DAT1 (Li et al., 2006; Sharp et al., 2009). These genetic findings have been shown to influence neurobiology, with genetic variation of these candidate genes accounting for approximately 10% of the variance in striatal reactivity to rewards (Forbes et al., 2007; Nikolova et al., 2011). Likewise, high-risk alleles of the DAT1 gene (10-repeat) have been associated with differentially greater DA transporter (DAT) expression (VanNess, Owens, & Kilts, 2005). Increased DAT activity is associated with reduced amounts of available DA in the synaptic cleft, and increased DAT density is seen in both children and adults with ADHD (Dougherty et al., 1999; Vles et al., 2003; Krause et al., 2000).

The mechanism of action of psychopharmacological interventions for externalizing psychopathology, specifically with regard to psychostimulant medication, provides further evidence of a DA deficit. Psychostimulant medications, which are the most efficacious treatments for childhood externalizing disorders, (MTA Cooperative Group, 1999), serve to *increase* DA concentrations by blocking DA transporters (Vles et al., 2003; Volkow et al., 2005). This increase in DA is associated with increases in positive affect (Volkow et al., 1999), but only improves performance on cognitive tasks among individuals with an apparent DA deficit prior to treatment (Mattay et al., 2000; Cools et al., 2007; Clatworthy et al., 2009). Thus, there exists an inverted-"U"-shaped function that predicts the effects of DA on cognitive performance, such that those individuals with low baseline DA are helped by psychostimulant medication, while those with normative levels of baseline DA are impeded cognitively by psychostimulants (Cools & D'Esposito, 2011). In concert with substantial evidence linking psychopathology

(Bedard et al., 2004; Boonstra et al., 2005; Swanson et al., 1991), these studies further implicate DA deficits in individuals with externalizing disorder.

**fMRI measures.** Functional magnetic resonance imaging (fMRI) studies indicate that highly addictive substances such as cocaine, as well as normative rewards including food, erotic images, social and monetary rewards all selectively activate the mesolimbic reward system (Knutson et al., 2001; Pelchat et al., 2004; Demos, Heatherton & Kelley, 2012; Aharon et al., 2001). Consistent with the notion that externalizing psychopathology is associated with reduced response to rewards, individuals with externalizing disorders show consistent attenuation of reward responding within this region. A recent meta-analysis of fMRI and positron emission tomography (PET) studies indicates that both children and adults with ADHD show replicable deficits in striatal reactivity to rewards (Plichta & Scheres, 2013). Likewise, individuals with SUDs show decreased striatal reward reactivity, particularly among individuals reporting higher substance craving and impulsivity (Beck et al., 2009; Wrase et al., 2007). Similar findings are also seen among aggressive children, such as those with CD and ODD, as well as adults with personality disorders characterized by impulsive aggression (e.g., ASPD, BPD) (Gatzke-Kopp et al., 2009; Finger et al., 2011; Völlm et al., 2007). Several studies have also demonstrated a negative association between mesolimbic reward response and symptoms of externalizing psychopathology, such that individuals with greater externalizing symptoms and impulsivity show less reactivity to rewards (Stark et al., 2011; Scheres et al., 2007; Sauder et al., *in prep*).

**Event-related potential (ERP) measures.** There is also convincing evidence that reactivity to rewards can be successfully indexed using electroencephalography (EEG). ERP studies of reward processing typically focus on feedback negativity (FN), a fronto-centrally located component that is more positive for rewards then losses (Hajcak et al., 2006; Holroyd &

Coles, 2002; Miltner et al., 1997). Although originally it was unclear whether the FN reflected gain vs. loss-related reactivity (Holroyd, 2004), recent research suggests that the FN reflects a reward-related positivity that is absent in loss conditions. FN also correlates with self-report measures of reward sensitivity (Bress & Hajcak, 2013), and recent work utilizing principal components analysis (PCA) has localized the source of FN to an area of the mesolimbic system (Foti et al., 2011). Furthermore, multimodal imaging studies of adults indicate that FN magnitude is strongly associated with fMRI measures of striatal reactivity to rewards (Carlson et al., 2011; Foti et al., *under review*).

Although less robust than findings of fMRI studies, some evidence does link blunted FN to externalizing psychopathology. For example, research examining children and adults with ADHD suggests less reward-related modulation of the FN signal, although attenuated positivity to reward conditions relative to loss was found in some (van Meel et al. 2011; Ibanez et al., 2012) but not all (van Meel et al., 2005) studies. Thus, consensus work suggests that FN is sensitive to rewards, corresponds with self-report and fMRI measures of reward reactivity, and may serve as an additional biomarker of impulsivity and risk for externalizing psychopathology.

**Behavioral measures.** Behavioral measures of reward may index similar processes as ERP and fMRI measures. For example, tasks tapping reward-learning processes, such as Pizzagalli's signal detection task, have been shown to index anhedonia – a symptom of depression that reflects insensitivity to environmental rewards (Pizzagalli, Jahn, & O'Shea, 2005).

*Pizzagalli signal detection task (Pizzagalli et al., 2005).* In the Pizzagalli signal detection task (SDT), participants are shown an ambiguous stimulus and must make a forced choice between one of two options. One of these options is rewarded with high probability ("rich"),

whereas the other option is rewarded with low probability ("lean"). Individuals are typically compared on the acquisition of a response bias, or the tendency to preferentially select the richly reward response over the lean rewarded response, which is believed to index sensitivity to reward in a learning context (Pizzagalli, Jahn, & O'Shea, 2005; Bogdan & Pizzagalli, 2006).

In addition to the relationship between performance in the SDT and symptoms of anhedonia and depression, there is also evidence linking task performance with externalizing psychopathology. When compared to healthy controls, boys with ADHD completing a similar task showed an attenuated response bias, reflecting a failure to alter behavior in response to reward contingencies (Tripp & Alsop, 1999). Research also indicates a link between response bias and DA signaling. Individuals who are given a DA-agonist, a drug that results in reduced phasic DA response to rewards – a deficit believed to contribute to the etiology of ADHD (Sagvolden et al., 2005), - show reduced acquisition of response bias (Pizzagalli et al., 2007).

Finally, performance on the SDT has been linked to ERP and fMRI measures of reward response. Individuals with a greater bias toward rewards in the Pizzagalli task had larger FNs to reward in a gambling task (Bress & Hajcak, 2013). In addition, a direct examination FN during this task indicates that individuals who successfully acquire response bias showing greater positivity to feedback than non-learners, and also show greater striatal activity to rewards as measured by fMRI (Santesso et al., 2008). Thus, there is some evidence suggesting that behavioral response during the SDT may directly index reward sensitivity.

*Progressive ratio task (Chelonis, Gravelin, & Paule, 2011).* In addition to the signal detection task discussed above, we will include a progressive ratio (PR) task, which measures behavioral motivation to seek rewards. PR tasks progressively increase the amount of effort required to obtain the same amount of reward, and index reward sensitivity by evaluating the

response rate of the organism and the relative point at which it quits responding (break point). Importantly, a number of animal studies have indicated that performance on the PR task is moderated by DA. These studies indicate that DA depletion, particularly within the striatum, results in reduced response rate and decreased break point (Zhang, Balmadrid, & Kelley, 2003; Aberman, Ward, & Salamone, 1998). Although fewer studies have evaluated such tasks in humans, there is some evidence to suggest that this task also indexes reward preference in humans (Roane, 2008).

**Defining reward sensitivity.** Thus, collectively, research to date suggests that reward sensitivity can be operationalized via multiple biological and behavioral markers. Those individuals who exhibit stronger ventral striatal response to reward stimuli, who have greater ERP response to cues indicating gain vs loss, who are engaged in more effort and have higher break points in the PR task, and who show greater response bias in the SDT can be characterized as more reward sensitive. There is also evidence to suggest that these measures index self-reported sensitivity to rewards. For example, higher scores on the Behavioral Activation Scale (BAS; Carver & White, 1994), a measure which supposedly assesses reward sensitivity and reward approach traits, are associated with mesolimbic response to reward (Simon et al., 2010). Likewise, those with greater BAS scores show exaggerated P300 amplitude, a positive deflection in the waveform indexing cognitive processing, which is consistently attenuated in impulsive samples (Nijs, Franken, & Smulders, 2007). Thus, it is reasonable to expect that an omnibus measure of behavioral and biological sensitivity to reward will be positively associated with self-reported reward sensitivity, and importantly negatively associated with impulsivity.

# **Developmental Effects on Reward Processing**

Although the studies reviewed above include both child and adult samples, evidence points to adolescence and pubertal development as a particularly important time in the development of reward-related neurobiology and function. For example, puberty is associated with increases in sensation seeking behavior, which is characterized by increased behavioral reward sensitivity and corresponding alterations in neurophysiology (Martin et al., 2002; Van Leijenhorst, Westenberg & Crone, 2008; Van Leijenhorst, Zanolie et al., 2010). During adolescence individuals become more sensitive to both social and non-social rewards, and a number of studies support the importance of this developmental period, demonstrating agerelated differences in reward responsivity within the ventral striatum and other reward-related prefrontal regions (Blakemore, Burnett & Dahl, 2010). Although most studies examine these changes as a function of age, there is convincing evidence that behavioral and neural responding to rewards is more strongly mediated by hormonal changes associated with puberty, providing further evidence of the critical nature of this developmental period (Blakemore et al., 2010; Op de Macks et al., 2011). However, it is important to note that despite developmental changes in reward responding associated with puberty, neural response to rewards continues to be modulated by behavioral differences in risk-taking propensity across all age groups (Van Leijenhorst, Moor et al., 2010). Thus, individual differences in reward-seeking traits likely interact with age and pubertal changes in hormones, suggesting that reward responding is affected by both developmental and individuals differences factors.

Adolescence is also an important period in the development of externalizing psychopathology. For example, antisocial behavior, which is associated with disorders such as ODD and CD, increases markedly in adolescence before declining again into adulthood (Moffit, 1993). Likewise, adolescence may be a critical period in the development of substance use

disorders (Kandel et al., 1997). Importantly, these problem behaviors tend to show a non-linear relationship with both child and adult problems, suggesting a peak that is specific to adolescence. This peak may result from adolescent-specific discontinuities in the neural development of reward circuitry and prefrontal regions, which some have argued underlie general increases in risk-taking behavior and impulsivity (Casey, Jones, & Hare, 2008; Van Leijenhorst, Moor et al., 2010). While such studies implicate pubertal effects on reward processing in the etiology of externalizing psychopathology, evidence indicates that this relationship may be mediated by individual differences in impulsivity. For example, increases in sensation seeking is associated with pubertal development, but also mediates the relationship between pubertal development and substance problems (Martin et al., 2002). Thus, a number of converging lines of evidence indicate that adolescence is a critical period in the development of neural circuitry of reward processing, impulsivity, and externalizing psychopathology.

# **Current Study**

Despite significant evidence linking hyposensitivity to reward to individual differences in impulsivity and externalizing psychopathology, especially during adolescence, no study to date has examined multiple markers of reward response concurrently. Consistent with the RDoC initiative, the current study seeks to combine multiple biological and behavioral measures of reward sensitivity, and in turn relate these measures to measures of impulsivity and pubertal development. Exploratory factor analysis (EFA) was used to identify a single factor solution combing biological and behavioral measures of reward (reward sensitivity), hormone and selfreport measures of pubertal development (pubertal development), and multiple self-report measures of impulsivity (impulsivity). The expected relationship(s) between these factors was subsequently tested via confirmatory factor analysis (CFA). Although a similar finding might be

expected in association with externalizing psychopathology, the normative nature of the sample in the current study precludes a thorough examination of this relationship given expected limited variance on measures of psychopathology.

The primary hypothesis in the current study is that reward sensitivity would be negatively associated with self-report measures of impulsivity. In addition, we hypothesized that reward sensitivity would be positively correlated with pubertal development, based on evidence indicating that reward sensitivity peaks during mid-adolescence (approximately at the upper end of the current study age range) and that these changes better mediated by pubertal development than chronological age (Van Leijenhorst, Moor et al., 2010; Van Leijenhorst, Zanolie et al., 2010; Op de Macks et al., 2011; Blakemore et al., 2010). Likewise, previous research suggests that impulsivity, in particular sensation seeking, rises dramatically in adolescence (Romer, 2010). Thus, we predicted that pubertal development would be positively associated with impulsivity. Finally, given the expected inverse relationships reward sensitivity and pubertal development with impulsivity, we predicted that pubertal development would moderate the relationship between reward sensitivity and impulsivity.

We also sought to assess the construct validity of our latent factors. Previous studies have suggested that childhood depression is associated with attenuated response to rewards, while pubertal development is a risk factor in the development of depression, particularly among girls (Forbes & Dahl, 2012; Angold, Costello, & Worthman, 1998). Based on this work we hypothesized that pubertal development would be positively associated with depression, while reward sensitivity would be negatively related. In contrast, while externalizing disorders such as ADHD are thought to be associated with reduced reward reactivity (Neuhaus & Beauchine, 2013), there is no reason to suspect that symptoms of ADHD would increase through puberty –

particularly given that the diagnostic criteria of the disorder require the development of symptoms prior to the age of 7 (APA, 2000). Thus we hypothesized that reward sensitivity would be negatively associated with symptoms of ADHD, but that there would be no effect of puberty. Finally, we predicted that reward sensitivity and pubertal factors should both predict other measures of impulsivity not included in the model, consistent with the primary hypotheses above.

# **METHOD**

# **Participants**

The final sample included 153 girls aged 8-15 (M = 12.32, SD = 1.78) who completed at least one biological measure (e.g., EEG/fMRI). The sample self-identified, 85% Caucasian, 5.9% African American, 3.3% Hispanic, 5.9% other. The sample was part of a larger study examining pubertal development and risk for depression, which utilized a general community sample recruited from Suffolk County, New York. To be included in the study, children must live with at least one biological parent and both child and parent must speak English well enough to complete study assessments. Children with significant developmental or medical disability were excluded, as were those using psychotropic medications. Additionally, children with previous head trauma or other fMRI contraindications were excluded.

# Procedure

Participants completed a laboratory visit at Stony Brook University consisting of semistructured interviews, self-report measures, and the collection of behavioral, hormonal, fMRI, and EEG data. Participants will complete visit tasks in a pseudo-random order, counter balancing the order of EEG and fMRI recording. Prior to fMRI data collection, participants will have an opportunity to acclimate to the MR environment by undergoing a mock-scanning procedure,

during which participants will complete training for the doors reward task described below. In accordance with institution review board (IRB) policies, informed consent (from the child's parent) and assent will be obtained.

# **Measures of Psychopathology**

**Conners' Parent Rating Scale** – **Revised (CPRS-R; Conners et al., 1998).** The CPRS-R is a parent report measure of childhood behavior problems across seven empirically validated domains (cognitive problems, oppositionality, hyperactivity-impulsivity, anxious-shy, perfectionism, social problems, and psychosomatic complains). T-scores are calculated for each subscale based on number of symptoms endorsed in relation to an age/gender-matched healthy control sample. In the current study we will utilize the ADHD index in order to assess external validity of the expected impulsivity and reward-sensitivity measures.

**Child Depression Inventory (CDI; Kovacs, 1985).** The CDI is a short self-report scale for children that assesses symptoms of depression. The CDI has strong internal consistency and reliability, as well as construct and discriminant validity (Kovacs, 1985; Carey et al., 1987). In the current study, the CDI was included only to assess the validity of our purported reward and puberty factors. Previous research has shown that decreased reward sensitivity is associated with depression in both fMRI and ERP measures (Forbes, 2006; Foti & Hajcak, 2009), and that the onset of puberty is associated with increased depression, especially among girls (Angold et al., 1998). Thus, the inclusion of the measure will allow us to examine the external validity of our latent factor(s).

# **Measures of Impulsivity**

**Personality Inventory for DSM-V (PID-V; Krueger et al., 2012).** The PID-V is a 220 item self-report measure designed to assess personality based on conclusions from the

Personality Disorders Workgroup for DSM-V. The measure includes 220 items that load on a total of 25 empirically validated facets and a total of five broad based factors (negative affect, detachment, antagonism, disinhibition, and psychoticism), which show strong internal reliability (Krueger et al., 2012). In the current study we will utilize the impulsivity and risk taking factors. Scores on each factor are normed on a 4-point scale, with a value of 2 representing a moderate level of each factor.

**UPPS Impulsive Behavior Scale (UPPS; Whiteside & Lynam, 2001).** The UPPS contains 45 items and assesses a number of impulsivity-related traits including: negative urgency, lack of premeditation, lack of perseverance, and sensation seeking. These subscales have strong internal consistency, and have been shown to reliably index externalizing psychopathology (Whiteside et al., 2005; Miller et al., 2010). A subset of 11 items from this scale, which most strongly load on the above mentioned impulsivity-related traits, was utilized in the current study, with the average across all items reflecting overall impulsivity on a scale from 1-4.

# Behavioral Approach / Behavioral Inhibition Scales (BAS/BIS; Carver & White,

**1994).** The BAS/BIS measures two general motivation systems thought to underlie behavioral approach and inhibition, consistent with the theory of Gray (1987). In the current study we evaluated one of three potential BAS scales: BAS Fun Seeking. Carver & White's own work (1994) demonstrated a strong, unique relationship with the BAS Fun Seeking scale and the Tridimensional Personality Questionnaire (TPQ) Novelty Seeking scale (Cloninger, 1987), which in turn has been linked to abnormalities in reward centers of the brain, symptoms of hyperactivity/impulsivity, and substance abuse (Epstein et al., 1996; Johnson, Waid, & Anton, 1997; Gomez & Corr, 2010). The BAS Fun Seeking subscale has also been more strongly

associated with behavioral impulsivity than other BAS subscales, which tend instead to index sensitivity to rewards (Franken & Muris, 2006). The BAS Fun Seeking scale shows strong test-retest reliability (r = .69). Possible scores on the BAS Fun Seeking items (summed) range from 4 to 16, with lower scores reflecting greater "Fun Seeking".

# **Pubertal Measures**

**Pubertal Development Scale (PDS; Peterson, Crockett, & Richards, 1988).** We will obtain adolescent and parent report of pubertal development using the PDS, which assesses several physical indicators of puberty (e.g., body hair, breast development, growth spurt). The measure consists of 5 items (1-4 scale reflecting level of development), creating a continuous outcome measure for both adolescent and parent report. Previous studies indicate that PDS scores are highly correlated with pubertal stages as assessed by both physical exam and hormone levels (Shirtcliff, Dahl, & Pollak, 2009).

**Picture-Based Interview about Puberty (PBIP; Shirtcliff et al., 2009).** Both parent and adolescent will complete the PBIP, a picture based interview of pubertal development. The PBIP includes a script-driven examination of several color photos of adolescent girls through various stages of pubertal development, including both breast and pubic hair images. After the PBIP is explained by a female research assistant, parent/adolescent will complete PBIP ratings (1-5 based on level of breast/pubic development) through use of a self-driven PowerPoint presentation. Previous studies indicate the scores on the PBIP and PDS are highly correlated (Op de Macks et al., 2011).

**Hormone Collection.** We will collect saliva samples to assess testosterone and estradiol hormones. Testosterone and estradiol levels both increase during pubertal development, and have been linked to reward-related brain activity in adolescent girls (Op de Macks et al., 2011). Two

saliva samples will be obtained for each participant by passive drool (see Shirtcliff et al., 2001) and a consensus measure will be calculated for both testosterone and estradiol, consistent with previous studies (Op de Macks et al., 2011). Samples will be stored in a freezer and sent together to be assayed by Salimetrics (<u>http://www.salimetrics.com/</u>), a commercial service utilized by saliva researchers across the world.

# **Behavioral Tasks**

**Signal Detection Task (SDT; Pizzagalli et al., 2005).** The SDT is designed to assess bias toward frequently rewarded responses. On each trial, participants are presented with a fixation cross (1400ms) followed by a line drawing of a face without a mouth (500ms). Subsequently, either a short (11.5mm) or long (13mm) straight line representing a mouth appeared for 100ms, followed by another drawing of a face without a mouth (remaining on the screen until participant response). Participants are then asked to differentiate between the short and long mouth type by button press. Following response, either a blank screen is presented, or feedback indicating participants guessed correctly and won five cents.

A total of 160 trials will be presented across 2 blocks, with an equal number of "short" and "long" mouth conditions in pseudo-random order. For each participant, one type of correct response (short or long) will be rewarded with greater frequency. Previous research indicates that participants develop a response bias (RB) toward the more richly rewarded response over the course of the task, reflecting the degree to which participants monitor and modify their behavior to obtain rewards (Pizzagalli et al., 2005).

**Progressive Ratio Task (Chelonis, Gravelin, & Paule, 2011).** In the current study we will use an adapted version of the progressive ratio (PR) task described by Chelonis and colleagues (2011). PR tasks index motivation to obtain reward by asking participants (or

animals) to engage in increasing amounts of effort to obtain the same reward (Roanne, 2008; Chelonis et al., 2011). In our adaptation, participants receive a monetary reward (\$0.10) in response to pressing a spacebar on a standard keyboard. The number of presses required to obtain a monetary reward increases by a total of 10 presses with each successive reward (e.g., participants receive a reward for 1, 11, 21, 31, etc. presses). Participants are told that they can continue to play the game as long as they would like to keep receiving additional dimes, but that they may quit at any point (there is a 10 minute time limit to the task unbeknownst to the participant). We will examine a number of outcome measures including speed of button press, number of presses, length of time before quitting, and effort (reflecting speed, number of presses, and time played).

# **Structured Clinical Interview**

Both the primary care-giver and child will be interviewed by an advanced graduate student using the Kiddie Schedule for Affective Disorders and Schizophrenia (K-SADS-PL; Kaufman et al., 1997), 2009 revision. For each childhood DSM-IV (American Psychiatric Association [APA], 2000) diagnosis, information from both child and parent is collected on all diagnostic symptom criteria. Consensus ratings are then created by the interviewer, in conjunction with other interviewers and supervisors. The K-SADS-PL has demonstrated high inter-rater and test-retest reliability, and good concurrent validity (Kaufman et al., 1997).

We anticipate rates of externalizing disorders consistent with female population estimates, approximately 4-8% for ADHD with rates of ODD and CD ranging from 2-15% (Cohen et al., 1993; Maughan et al., 2004; Pastor & Reuben, 2008). Due to expectations that only a small proportion of the sample will meet diagnostic criteria for externalizing psychopathology, symptom counts, reflecting the number of diagnostic criteria met for each

disorder, will serve as the outcome measure. Symptom counts will be examined for childhood externalizing disorders, including ADHD, ODD, and CD, as well MDD.

# **Doors Reward Task**

The current study will utilize a variant of the "Doors" gambling task used in previous studies utilizing ERP and fMRI measures of reward in adults and children (Carlson et al., 2011; Foti et al., 2011; Bress & Hajcak, 2013; Bress et al., 2012). During each trial participants are instructed to select, via a button press with their dominant hand, one of two doors presented on the screen. Participants are told that if they guess correctly they will win \$.50, while incorrect guesses result in a loss of \$.25, with values selected based on evidence indicating that the subjective value of loss is greater (Tversky & Kahneman, 1992). Despite the illusion of control, reward contingencies are fixed with an equal number of gain (green arrow pointing up) and loss (red arrow pointing down) trials.

ERP and fMRI versions of the task differ slightly. In the ERP version of the task, each trial begins with a fixation cross presented for 1,000ms followed by an image of two doors, which remained on the screen until the participant makes a response. Response is followed by a 1000ms fixation, and feedback lasting 2000ms indicating reward or loss. After feedback another 1500ms fixation is presented, prior to a screen allowing participants to continue when ready (by button press). The task includes three blocks of trials, each with a total of 20 trials and a break (duration determined by participant) between.

During fMRI acquisition, a total of 60 trials will also be presented, with alterations in timing to allow for the dynamics of the hemodynamic response function (HRF). Each trial begins with 600ms fixation, followed by the presentation of two doors for 3000ms. Participants are instructed that if they do not select a door while the doors remain on the screen, a door will be

selected for them. A subsequent fixation cross is presented for 600ms prior to feedback, which lasts 1000ms. Each trial ends with a fixation cross, with a jittered duration between 1100 and 11600ms (average 3200ms). Finally, a long fixation of 21000ms will be included at the start and end of acquisition, for a total task time of 9.1 minutes.

# **Psychophysiological Recording and Data Reduction**

Consistent with standard lab procedures, continuous EEG will be recorded using a 34channel ActiveTwo BioSemi system (BioSemi, Amsterdam, Netherlands). EEG signal will be sampled at a rate of 1024 Hz with at 24-bit resolution and a low-pass fifth-order since filter using a half-power cutoff of 204.8 Hz. Offline-analysis will be completed in Brain Vision Analyzer software (Brain Products, Munich, Germany). All data will be referenced to the average of two mastoids electrodes and bandwidth filtered with .1 and 30 Hz cutoffs. EEG will be segmented for each trial, from -200ms to +800ms relative to feedback onset, and each trial will be corrected for blinks and eye movements consistent with Gratton, Coles, & Donchin (1983). Semi-automated channel rejection will be used for each trial (step of > 50  $\mu$ V between samples, within trial signal  $\Delta > 300 \,\mu$ V, or less than 0.5  $\mu$ V maximal signal difference within 100-ms intervals), with additional identification of physiological artifacts by visual inspection.

# **Principal Components Analysis of Feedback Negativity**

Feedback-locked ERPs will be averaged separately for gain and loss trials (-200ms to +800ms) for each participant using the average activity from 200ms to feedback onset as the baseline. Feedback related ERPs are then calculated using temporospatial PCA, a data reduction technique that identifies unique combinations of temporal and spatial factors that are believed to reflect discrete ERP components (Dien, 2010a; Foti et al., 2009). This approach produces a more accurate estimate of feedback related ERP components, in part due to its ability to isolate these

components from other overlapping ERP components. Previous research indicates that this process allows for more accurate estimation of the relationship between FN and other neural measures of reward, for example fMRI measures of striatal response (Foti et al., 2011). PCA will be conducted using ERP PCA Toolkit, version 3 (Dien, 2010b). First, a temporal PCA will be performed on average data for each trial type (gain/loss) across all participants to isolate unique factors across time points. Due to expected covariance between temporal factors, a direct oblimin rotation allowing for non-orthogonality will be used. This method is expected to significantly reduce the number of temporal dimensions (1024 observations for each trial type, for each participant), as demonstrated in previous research with adults (Foti et al., 2011). Following rotation, a parallel test will be conducted on the resulting Scree plot, comparing PCA eigenvalues from the current dataset to those expected from a random dataset (Horn, 1965; Cattell, 1966). As explained by Dien (2010a), the number of factors retained will reflect the number of factors accounting for a greater proportion of the variance than the random dataset.

Temporal factors, which retain all spatial information (e.g., full scalp topography), will then be further reduced by a subsequent spatial PCA. A spatial PCA will be conducted on each temporal factor retained from the previous step, using an Infomax rotation consistent with previous work (Dien, 2010a; Dien et al., 2007). A similar parallel test comparing spatial PCA factors from the study dataset to a random dataset will be conducted to determine the number of spatial factors retained. Thus, the number of temporal-spatial factors retained will be equal to the number of temporal factors x the number of spatial factors (based on the results of the parallel tests) (Dien, 2010b). Factors that fail to account for at least 1% of the variance will be excluded, and remaining factors will be reconstructed into  $\mu$ V-scaled waveforms by multiplying the factor loadings, scores, and standard deviations (Dien, 1998). Finally, remaining temporal-spatial

factors will be submitted to a one-way ANOVA to identify factors that differentiate loss and gain conditions. In the advent that more than one temporal-spatial factor combination differentiates these two conditions, a visual inspection will be used to select the factor combination that best conforms to the expected FN waveform based on previous studies.

# **MRI** Acquisition

**fMRI acquisition.** Data will be acquired using a Siemens Magnetom Trio 3T system. A single functional run (consisting of 260 volumes, approximately 9 minutes) will be collected using a T2\*-weighted echo-planner imaging (EPI) sequence with 37 continuous slices (thickness = 3.5mm), TR = 2100ms, TE = 23ms, FOV =  $224 \times 224$ mm,  $83^{\circ}$  F.A.

Anatomical acquisition. A high resolution magnetization prepared rapid gradient-echo (MPRAGE) anatomical scan will be acquired for use during normalization of the functional data to standard Montreal Neurological Institute (MNI) coordinate space. The scan acquisition will last 4 minutes 26 seconds, TR=1900ms, TE=2.53ms, collecting a total of 176 slice 1mm slices and an in-plane resolution of 1x1mm (1mm iso-voxel).

**B0 field map acquisition.** Field maps will be acquired for use during motion correction. Acquisition will last approximately 1 minute, with parameters matched to EPI acquisition (see above), TE-short = 4.92ms, TE-long = 7.38ms.

# **fMRI** Data Analysis

# Preprocessing. Data will be processed using SPM8

(http://www.fil.ion.ucl.ac.uk/spm/software/spm8/) software. Initial preprocessing will consist of slice-time correction, and motion correction and deformation of field nonhomogeneity using precollected field maps and SPM's unwarping procedure. Data will subsequently be examined using ArtRepair5, an artifact detection and repair tool (Mazaika et al., 2009). Due to potential spin-
effects from rapid movement, data with greater than 1mm between-scan rapid movement will be interpolated (nearest-neighbor replacement, with data de-weighting occurring at first-level estimation – see below). Participant data will then be re-analyzed using interpolated data (slicetime and motion correction as described above). At this stage, participants with inter-EPI motion (>1.5mm rapid movement between scans) that exceeds 15% of the total EPI scans acquired will be excluded. Data will then be normalized to the MNI template using Diffeomorphic Anatomical Registration Through Expotentiated Lie Algebra (DARTEL; Ashburner, 2007), a high dimensional warping process. Finally, data will be smoothed using an 8mm Gaussian kernel.

**Post-processing.** A general linear model (GLM) will be created with reward *minus* fixation and reward *minus* loss modeled at the first level for each participant, and excluded scans and motion parameters from preprocessing included as covariates. Subsequently, a second-level mixed-effects GLM will be created using a one-way *t*-test for the reward vs. fixation and reward vs. loss conditions, separately, to examine the effects across participants. Resultant statistical maps will be corrected for multiple comparisons using a family-wise error (FWE) correction of *p* < .05. Based on previous studies with adults (Carlson et al., 2011), we anticipate that reward conditions will produce an area of significant activation within the ventral region of the striatum. Beta-value estimates for each participant will be extracted from this functional region of interest (ROI) using SPM's principal eigenvariate. Eigenvalues for each participant will be included in exploratory factor analysis (EFA; see below).

## **Data Analysis**

**Exploratory factor analysis (EFA).** Three separate EFAs were conducted using AMOS software (http://www-03.ibm.com/software/products/en/spss-amos). The first model, representing reward sensitivity, included behavioral indices of reward sensitivity from the

Pizzagalli and progressive ratio task, striatal reactivity to rewards as measured by fMRI, and feedback negativity as indicated by the best fitting factor(s) from the temporal-spatial ERP factor analysis. The second model reflected trait-like differences in impulsivity by combining child report measures (UPPS, PID-V, and BAS Fun Seeking). The third model of pubertal development was created from parent and adolescent report measures (PDS; PBIP) as well as pubertal hormones (estradiol and testosterone). In all cases, we attempted to extract a single factor using all available predictors. However, in the advent of poor model fit, individual predictors that accounted for less than 10% of the total variance in the latent factor, or which are the least predictive factors, were dropped until model fit (or just-identification) was achieved. In addition, whenever possible (i.e., provided sufficient *df* for model identification), residuals of common metrics were allowed to covary. Thus, we sought the most parsimonious and best fitting factor representation, while restricting modeling to a single factor solution.

**Confirmatory factor analysis (CFA).** A CFA was conducted to test the study hypotheses: 1) pubertal development is positively associated with reward sensitivity, 2) pubertal development is positively associated with impulsivity, and 3) reward sensitivity is negatively associated with impulsivity. Final models from the three EFAs described above were combined in a single model, with modelled covariance between the reward sensitivity and pubertal development factors, and unidirectional relationships between both reward sensitivity/pubertal development and impulsivity. Final model fit was examined via Chi-squared statistic, root mean square error of approximation (RMSEA), comparative fit index (CFI), and the Tucker-Lewis index (TLI). Model fit was considered to be achieved if RMSEA < .05, CFI & TLI > .95, and Chi-squared was non-significant.

Assessment of moderation effects and construct validity. Scores for each factor were imputed for each participant and analyzed to examine hypothesized relationships between these latent factors, and their relationship with external measures. Reward sensitivity factor scores were regressed against impulsivity factor scores, alternative measures of impulsivity, ADHD measures, depression measures, and age. Using independent and multiple linear regression, we also examined the relationship between pubertal development, independently and conjointly with reward sensitivity, in the prediction of the same measures. A series of correlations were also conducted to assess the relationship between impulsivity factor scores, which was a dependent variable in the previous analyses, with external measures, including CRPR-R ADHD scores and scores from the CDI. Finally, we examined potential moderating effects of puberty on reward sensitivity and impulsivity. Consistent with the work of Baron and Kenny (1986), we first conducted a hierarchical linear regression with the two main effects at the first step, and the interaction term at the second step. Results indicating a significant change in R-squared and a significant effect of the interaction term over and above the main effects are consistent with a moderation effect.

**Supplementary analyses.** Follow-up analyses examined the relationship between all three latent factors and symptoms of depression, ADHD, ODD, and CD endorsed during the KSADs interview. We predicted similar relationships, with increased impulsivity and decreased reward sensitivity predicting increased ADHD, ODD, and CD. Likewise, we predicted that increased pubertal development and decreased reward sensitivity will also predict symptoms of depression.

## **Results**

#### **Preliminary Analyses**

PCA of ERP Data. 95% of the final sample completed the ERP doors task. A temporalspatial PCA analysis of FN data revealed a total of 23 temporal-spatial factors that accounted for at least 0.5% of the overall variance, and which accounted for, in sum, 76.8% of the total variance. Of these 23 factors, four temporal-spatial factor combinations were identified that differentiated win and loss conditions, were maximal at either Cz or FCz, and occurred between 200 and 400ms post stimulus onset. The two factor combinations that accounted for the greatest amount of variance of the four potential factors, PCA\_FN\_301 and PCA\_FN\_601 (accounting for 3.4% and 2.4% of the total variance, respectively), were further examined. PCA\_FN\_301 and PCA\_FN\_601 were maximal at 241 and 339ms post stimulus onset and located at Cz and FCz, respectively (see Figure 1).

**fMRI** Analysis. 53% of the total sample completed the fMRI doors paradigm. Secondlevel analyses compared reward vs fixation across the sample. An examination of within-group *t*maps, thresholded at p < .05, *FWE* corrected, revealed a single large cluster of activation (voxel extent =1088) that spanned both the left and right VS (see Figure 2). Areas of maximal activation were found within both the left (MNI: -9, 19, 7; *Z*-score = 6.45) and right (MNI: 9, 16, 10; *Z*score = 7.37) striatum. Data were extracted from both regions utilizing a 6mm sphere centered at the voxel of maximal activation (indicated above), for each participant. Importantly, an examination of the effect of loss vs fixation revealed no activity within this region.

**Signal Detection Task.** 96% of the total sample completed the Pizzagalli signal detection task; however, only 76% of the total sample provided valid data. A total of 30 participants' data were excluded according to thresholds set forward in previous publications utilizing this task (e.g., Pizzagalli et al., 2005), based upon the number of statistical outliers in response time (RT) and accuracy, which together produced unreliable data. Estimates of the participants' response

bias, which reflects the tendency to select the more richly rewarded of two ambiguous stimuli, was calculated for the 116 participants providing valid data (M = .17, SD = .13), and was consistent with previous studies with adults (Pizzagalli et al., 2005).

**Progressive Ratio Task.** 93% of the final sample completed the PR task. For each participant, an estimate of effort was calculated as follows:

Such that, npress = the number of presses during the game, RT = the average time between presses (in ms), and Time = the length of time the child engaged in the game. This estimate was strongly correlated with the amount of money earned during the task (r = .91, p < .001) and the age of the child (r = .20, p < .05), consistent with previous developmental studies of the PR task (Chelonis et al., 2011).

**Puberty measures.** PDS and PBIP scores were highly correlated across measure (r = .90, p < .001). In addition, scores were strongly correlated across informant (parent vs. child) on the PDS (r = .90, p < .001), PBIP pubic development (r = .77, p < .001), and PBIP breast development (r = .80, p < .001) measures. Given this, child and parent report were combined for both the PDS and PBIP, and measures of breast and pubic development on the PBIP were combined. The PDS and PBIP averages were in turn were highly correlated with both testosterone (r > .51, p < .001) and estrogen (r > .46, p < .001).

Self-report of impulsivity. All four measures of impulsivity showed relatively normal distributions with skewness ranging from 0.03 (UPPS) to .681 (PID-V Impulsivity), and kurtosis ranging from -0.02 (BAS Fun Seeking) to 1.16 (UPPS). The UPPS (M = 1.99, SD = 0.55), PID-V Impulsivity (M = 0.88, SD = 0.64), PID-V Risk Taking (M = 1.35, SD = .51), and BAS Fun Seeking (M = 12.21, SD = 2.39) all fell within expected values. The normative sample in the

current study reported moderate impulsivity according to the UPPS, below average impulsivity and risk-taking according to the PID-V, and slightly below average on the BAS Fun Seeking measure.

Self/parent report of psychopathology. Measures of psychopathology in the current sample were both skewed and showed high kurtosis. Self/parent report measures were moderately positively skewed (skewness > 1.50), with non-normatively kurtosis, greater than 2.68. Scores on both the CPRS-R ADHD index (M = 5.40, SD = 6.09) and CDI (M = 5.67, SD = 5.64) were within the normative range. Symptom counts on the KSADs were all extremely skewed, ranging from 2.52 to 7.59, with kurtosis values from 5.73 to 64.82. Thus, the measures of psychopathology in this sample were, as expected, non-normally distributed. This was particularly true of KSADs symptom counts, where over 80% of the sample reported no symptoms of ADHD, ODD, CD, or MDD. Thus, KSADs symptom counts were not included in regression analyses (below), although CDI and Conners' scores were, as they were more closely normative.

## **Exploratory Factor Analysis**

Separate EFAs were conducted for each predicted latent construct: reward sensitivity, impulsivity, and pubertal development.

**Reward sensitivity.** Reward sensitivity EFA began with two PCA factors representing FN, estimates of fMRI activity for the left and right VS, PR effort, and response bias estimates from the signal detection task. Residuals were correlated for the two FN and fMRI measures separately. Initial EFA failed to achieve model fit (RMSEA > .05). PCA\_FN\_601 accounted for less than 4% of the variance in the latent factor and was subsequently dropped. The following model achieved model fit; however, response bias measures were not strongly predictive of the

final latent factor (accounting for approximately 4% of the variance), and so a subsequent model was created without this measure. This final model achieved good fit with four predictors: PCA\_FN\_301, left and right VS activity (fMRI), and PR effort – all accounting for more than 10% of the total variance in the latent factor (see Table 1, Figure 3).

**Impulsivity.** The initial impulsivity model included BAS Fun Seeking, UPPS total score, PID-V Impulsivity and PID-V Risk Taking. The initial model failed to achieve good model fit. BAS Fun Seeking was the least predictive variable and was dropped. The subsequent model achieved model fit, with strong factor loadings (see Table 1, Figure 4).

**Pubertal development.** A total of four predictors were included in the prediction of pubertal development: testosterone levels, estradiol levels, average rating of the parent and child on the PDS, and average ratings of both child and parent on the PBIP. Due to insufficient *dfs*, only one set of variables (testosterone/estradiol; vs. PBIP/PDS) could be modeled with correlated residuals. The best fitting model allowed correlated residuals between the PBIP and PDS scores, and showed moderate to strong factor loadings (see Table 1, Figure 5).

### **Confirmatory Factor Analysis**

A CFA was conducted to assess model fit of the combined puberty development, impulsivity, and reward sensitivity factor models. Consistent with our hypotheses, pubertal development and reward sensitivity factors were permitted to covary, while impulsivity was in turn predicted by both reward sensitivity and pubertal development factors. The CFA model showed excellent fit (RMSEA = .000), with expected relationships between latent factors. In addition, the factor loadings of each predictor variable remained larger than .33 across individual factors (see Table 1; Figure 6).

## **Moderation and Construct Validity Analyses**

Factor scores were imputed for the reward sensitivity, impulsivity, and pubertal development latent factors, and were subsequently compared with each other and with other measures. A series of linear regressions were conducted, with reward sensitivity and pubertal development regressed separately and together against impulsivity factor scores. As expected from the final CFA model, impulsivity factor scores were positively associated with pubertal development and negatively associated with reward sensitivity. Although there were no moderation effects, impulsivity was most strongly predicted be each factor when controlling for the other (see Table 2).

Identical analyses to those described above were also conducted to assess the independent and combined predictive effect of the reward sensitivity and pubertal development factors on alternative measures of impulsivity, as well as measures of both internalizing and externalizing psychopathology. Reward sensitivity and pubertal development factors were similarly associated with BAS Fun Seeking, both predicting greater BAS Fun Seeking, although only when controlling for one another. Likewise, reward sensitivity and pubertal development both predicted CDI scores, with pubertal development associated with higher scores on the CDI and reward sensitivity associated with lower. Reward sensitivity alone was predictive of ADHD symptoms, as expected. Finally, when regressed independently, both pubertal development and reward sensitivity predicted child age, but when regressed simultaneously only pubertal development remained a significant predictor, thus indicating that the variance accounted for in age by reward sensitivity was attributable to amplifying effects of pubertal development on reward sensitivity (see Table 2).

In addition, impulsivity factor scores were positively correlated with CPRS-R ADHD scores (r = .24, p < .01), BAS Fun Seeking (r = .28, p < .001), and CDI scores (r = .28, p < .01), and CDI scores (r = .28, p < .01), and CDI scores (r = .28, p < .01), and CDI scores (r = .28, p < .01), and CDI scores (r = .28, p < .01), and CDI scores (r = .28, p < .01), and CDI scores (r = .28, p < .01), and CDI scores (r = .28, p < .01), and CDI scores (r = .28, p < .01), and CDI scores (r = .28, p < .01), and CDI scores (r = .28, p < .01), and CDI scores (r = .28, p < .01), and CDI scores (r = .28, p < .01).

.001). Although the latter association was unexpected, it is important to note that CPRS-R ADHD and CDI scores were correlated as well (r = .35, p < .001).

## **Supplementary Analyses**

Factor scores were examined in relationship to symptoms endorsed on the KSADs. Given high positive skew for all clinical measures, Spearman's correlations were calculated. Impulsivity was positively correlated with past symptoms of depression ( $r_s = .20$ , p < .05), and equally with both past and current ADHD ( $r_s = .19$ , p < .05). Reward sensitivity was negatively associated with current MDD symptoms ( $r_s = -.19$ , p < .05), both past and current ADHD ( $r_s = -.28$ , p < .01), and past ODD  $r_s = -.18$ , p < .05). Finally, puberty was positively correlated with past MDD ( $r_s = .26$ , p < .01), and negatively correlated with both past and current ADHD ( $r_s = -.20$ , p < .05), as well as past ODD ( $r_s = -.17$ , p < .05). CD showed very little variance in this normative sample, and thus was expectedly unrelated to any measure.

#### Discussion

In the current study, we sought to characterize the relationship between biological and behavioral sensitivity to rewards and self-reported impulsivity in the context of pubertal development. Exploratory factor analyses (EFAs) were conducted to identify single factor solutions for reward sensitivity, pubertal development, and impulsivity. A confirmatory factor analysis (CFA) model was then constructed to test the primary hypothesis that both pubertal development and reward sensitivity predict impulsivity. The CFA model showed excellent fit, confirming the validity of this predictive model. Consistent with our hypotheses, reward sensitivity predicted less impulsivity. Likewise, as expected, pubertal development and reward sensitivity were positively correlated, and pubertal development predicted greater impulsivity (see Figure 6).

To test the hypothesis that pubertal development would moderate the relationship between reward sensitivity and impulsivity, we extracted factor scores for each latent factor and conducted a series of linear and multiple-linear regressions. However, contrary to our predictions, pubertal development did not moderate the relationship between reward sensitivity and impulsivity. Instead, we found that the covariance between the reward sensitivity and pubertal development factors resulted in decreased predicative utility of each. Thus, when controlling for pubertal development, the variance accounted for in impulsivity by reward sensitivity increased substantially (from 9% to 40%). This was also true of pubertal development's influence on impulsivity, which increased from 3% to 30%. Thus, although pubertal development did not alter the manner in which reward sensitivity predicted impulsivity, it is clear that puberty influences reward sensitivity, and that these effects may suppress the relationship between baseline reward sensitivity (i.e., reward sensitivity outside of the increasing influence of pubertal development) and impulsivity.

The link between attenuated reward sensitivity and impulsivity, although perhaps not a face-valid assumption, has substantial empirical and theoretical support. For example, Sagvolden and colleagues (2005) proposed a model of impulsivity in ADHD based on animal models indicating that reduced DA response to rewarding stimuli in the striatum is associated with impaired reward learning, which in turn predicts impulsive reward seeking behaviors. Likewise, among externalizing youth, theories suggest that attenuated reactivity to rewards results in increased reward seeking behavior to up-regulate an underactive reward system, and that these behaviors are characterized by impulsivity (Beauchaine & McNulty, *in press*). Our results are supportive of both models, although it is important to note that our sample was normative and thus findings may not extend to externalizing youth. Interestingly, the association between

reward sensitivity was most pronounced when controlling for pubertal development. In part this is not surprising given that pubertal development was positively associated with both reward sensitivity and impulsivity in the current model, while reward sensitivity was negatively associated with impulsivity. Previous studies have demonstrated that reward sensitivity peaks in middle adolescence, approximately at the upper limit of the study age range, and that reward sensitivity is best accounted for by pubertal development not age (Van Leijenhorst, Moor et al., 2010; Van Leijenhorst, Zanolie et al., 2010; Op de Macks et al., 2011; Blakemore et al., 2010). Thus, increasing reward sensitivity as a function of pubertal development may have masked the baseline or true relationship between reward sensitivity and impulsivity in this model.

Pubertal development was associated with both greater impulsivity and greater reward sensitivity, and although these findings are consistent with the literature linking puberty to impulsivity and increased reward sensitivity (Van Leijenhorst, Zanolie, et al., 2010; Forbes & Dahl, 2010), they are inconsistent with the general model proposed, which suggests that lower reward sensitivity predicts greater impulsivity. In part this inconsistency may reflect differential effects of pubertal development on neural activity. For example, in a recent study advanced pubertal development was associated with more prefrontal activation during reward outcome, but less striatal activation (Forbes et al., 2006). Although there were significant differences in sample between this study and the current study (including gender and age range), the results suggest that pubertal development may inversely affect mesolimbic and cortical activation to reward. However, to date very few studies have examined the functional correlates of pubertal development markers (for review, see Blakemore et al., 2010), and thus interpretation of our findings in the context of neural development is necessarily limited.

An alternative yet related possibility is that pubertal development is accounting for variance in impulsivity that is not related to reward sensitivity. For example, previous studies have shown that there is substantial change in neural development throughout puberty, particularly within the prefrontal cortex (Halperin & Schulz, 2006). A number of alternative of the biological basis of impulsivity suggest a deficit in executive control and inhibition, which are believed to largely be mediated by prefrontal regions (Logan, Schachar, & Tannock, 1997; Schachar & Logan, 1990; Congdon & Canli, 2005; Nigg, 2000). Thus, it is possible that pubertal development is exerting its effects on impulsivity through neural circuits that underlie inhibitory control, which may be largely distinct from the regions underlying reward processing. However, the lack of substantial evidence to support either claim implies the need for future research to better understand the complex relationship between pubertal influences on neural development and impulsivity.

## **Individual Factors**

**Reward Sensitivity.** Reward sensitivity in the current study was comprised of left and right striatal reactivity to rewards (fMRI), a single temporal-spatial PCA factor representing FN, and a measure of effort from the PR task. Loadings were relatively consistent with the literature. For example, fMRI activity was positively associated with the reward sensitivity factor, which is consistent with previous studies showing that individuals who score higher on reward sensitivity and approach motivation measures have greater striatal reactivity to rewards (Simon et al., 2010). However, it is important to note that for both biological measures, activity was measured related to reward only, not in comparison to loss. We found that reward vs. fixation provided much superior predictive validity than did reward relative to loss. Importantly, an examination of the loss condition revealed no striatal activity in fMRI, and ERP response to loss was did not well

predict reward sensitivity, producing unacceptable model fit. Thus, the results of the current study suggest that the reward vs. fixation contrast was not spurious (e.g., reflecting general task vs fixation, etc.). It is, however, unclear why reward *minus* loss conditions provided worse model fit. Additionally, reward vs. fixation produced similarly large areas of activation in other regions including the medial prefrontal cortex (MPFC). However, these regions were not tested in the current study. The selection of only VS regional activation to rewards was based on previous research indicating the importance of this region, but also on the specificity of this region to rewards. For example, while activation in the MPFC and other regions was present for both loss and reward conditions relative to fixation, VS activity was only found for reward vs. fixation.

Results were similar for the single behavioral measure contributing to factor identification. Level of effort was calculated for the PR task, consistent with previous animal studies which have examined rate of response and length of time until discontinuation. PR effort loaded positively on reward sensitivity, indicating that those children who engaged in the task longer had greater sensitivity to rewards. This is consistent with previous animal studies, which indicate that DA antagonists and other alterations that reduce DA reward response in the striatum are associated with reduced effort on PR tasks (Aberman et al., 1998; Zhang et al., 2003). In addition, although there are few studies of PR tasks in human adolescents (Chelonis et al., 2011), our findings were consistent: PR effort was also positively associated with pubertal development (via reward sensitivity) and age

In the final model, gain related ERP response from a single temporal-spatial factor was utilized. Although gain related activity was examined for two temporal-spatial factor combinations, only an early breaking spatial-temporal factor provided adequate factor loadings to be included in the final model. The relationship between the temporal-spatial factor and

reward sensitivity was consistent with previous work, suggesting that greater reward sensitivity is associated with greater FN (Bress & Hajcak, 2013). However, the spatial and temporal characteristics of the factor utilized were not ideal. FN typically peaks around 300ms post stimulus onset and is most often maximal at FCz spatial location (Hajcak et al., 2006). However, in the current study, the temporal-spatial factor combination utilized in the final factor analysis showed an earlier latency (241ms) and a more posterior maximal channel (Cz), although both FCz and Cz showed similar signal patterns (see Figure 1). In addition, this factor combination had a relatively small difference between reward and loss conditions. However, the PCA temporal-spatial factor combination that differentiated gain and loss. Thus, although the relationship between this temporal-spatial factor combination and reward sensitivity is consistent with the literature, results should be interpreted with caution.

Finally, although we hypothesized the response bias from the SDT would predict increased reward sensitivity, this measure failed to adequately load on the reward sensitivity factor and was not included in the final model. In addition, factor loadings were in the opposite of the expected direction. Less response bias was associated with higher reward sensitivity factor scores, although the reward sensitivity factor only accounted for a very small (< 5%) and perhaps non-significant proportion of the variance in this measure. This finding is inconsistent with previous research, which indicates that populations associated with reduced reward sensitivity (e.g., depressed or anhedonic individuals) show reduced response bias (Pizzagalli et al., 2005). Likewise, while there is a scarcity of studies using the SDT in children, similar studies have found that depressed adolescents are less likely to augment their response to select highly rewarded stimuli (Forbes, Dahl, & Shaw, 2007). While our findings do not comport with existant

studies, it is important to note that the current study used a much abbreviated version of the original task, with approximately half the total trials. In addition, approximately one quarter of the sample were excluded due to excessive outliers and inconsistent responding. Thus, it is unclear to what extent these null findings reflect true differences between our hypotheses and outcomes vs. method or data collection problems.

**Pubertal Development.** We utilized four predictors of pubertal development, including two hormone measures and two scales that assess the physical changes associated with pubertal development. Testosterone has been consistently linked to pubertal changes in reward sensitivity in both male and female adolescents (Forbes et al., 2006; Op de Macks et al., 2011). Thus, it was not surprising that testosterone was most strongly associated with the latent pubertal development factor (although this relationship was somewhat attenuated when allowing correlated residuals among estradiol and testosterone). However, estradiol and child/parent report of physical development also loaded strongly on pubertal development. Previous studies have indicated that estradiol may play an important role in the neural restructuring that occurs during adolescence, and that these effects may be gender specific (Peper, Hulshoff Pol, Crone, & van Honk, 2011). In addition, while little data exists on the relationship between pubertal changes in reward sensitivity and estradiol, there is some evidence to suggest that estradiol influences reward processing. For example, reward processing has been shown to vary in concordance with estradiol fluctuations associated with menstrual phase cycle (Dreher et al., 2007).

However, it has been argued that hormone measures may not relate particularly well with physical development given the potential confounds of monthly and circadian cycles, as well as method effects (Blakemore et al., 2010). Despite this, the current study found relative consistency in these measures. The PBIP and PDS more strongly correlated with testosterone

than estradiol, however all correlations were greater than 0.45. Although these associations are not as strong as the within measure associations (hormones: r = .73; physical development: r =.92), hormone levels did account for approximately 25% of the variance in physical development. Likewise, factor loadings suggest that the omnibus puberty factor accounts for approximately 25% of the variance in physical development and between 52% (estradiol) and 72% (testosterone) of the variance in hormone measures, which suggest that the pubertal development factor in the current study was fairly representative of both hormonal and physical changes.

**Impulsivity.** The impulsivity factor was strongly associated with all individual measures of impulsivity. All three predictors (UPPS, PID-V Impulsivity, and PID-V Risk Taking) had factor loadings ranging from 0.68 to 0.75. Previous studies have shown that PID-V Impulsivity and Risk Taking subscales load together with measures of irresponsibility and lack of constraint (Anderson et al., 2013); however, there is relatively little data on the discriminant validity of these scales. In contrast, the UPPS has been shown to adequately differentiate healthy controls from impulsive samples such as alcoholic and borderline individuals (Whiteside, Lynam, Miller, & Reynolds, 2005). Likewise, children with ADHD have also score higher on the UPPS subscales (Miller et al., 2010). While the latent factor model appeared to have well characterized impulsivity, it is important to note that the impulsivity factor was just identified, and therefore we were unable to test model fit. Another potential issue relates to the measures utilized in the current study, which were nearly all designed for adults. Only one measure, the UPPS, was specifically designed for children, and even then only for children 12+. Therefore, it remains a possibility that the association between puberty and impulsivity may in part reflect more accurate scores among older children, who were better able to understand measure items.

## **Factor Score Validity**

Although the factor structure extracted was consistent with our hypotheses, a contrast of these factor scores against measures not included in the CFA is necessary to demonstrate construct validity. These measures included an impulsivity scale (e.g., BAS Fun Seeking), in addition to measures of psychopathology that are believed to be linked to increased impulsivity and reduced reward sensitivity (e.g., ADHD), as well as those linked to reward sensitivity and pubertal development, but not impulsivity (e.g., depression).

**Depression.** As expected, measures of depression were associated with reduced reward reactivity and greater pubertal development. Thus, children with lower reward reactivity had higher self-reported symptoms of depression, as did those who had greater pubertal development, although only when controlling for each other. These results are consistent with previous studies indicating reduced reward activity among depressed adolescents, as well as studies indicating an increased risk for depression as a function of pubertal development (Angold et al., 1998; Forbes & Dahl, 2012). However, contrary to expectations, impulsivity was also associated depression. Although these findings may in part reflect correlations among measures of internalizing and externalizing psychopathology, which were generally positive and significant, it is important to note that comorbidity between ADHD and MDD is common (Biederman et al., 2008; Jensen et al., 1997). Thus, the overlap between impulsivity and depression may reflect diagnostic overlap among children with ADHD. Unfortunately, despite the fact that comorbidity is common, little research has examined potential common neural substrates of ADHD and MDD. Both disorders are associated with attenuated reward sensitivity, both in the current study and in previous studies. Thus, future studies may wish to examine the extent to which attenuated reward

sensitivity can account for the overlap between impulsivity, externalizing, and internalizing psychopathology.

Impulsivity and ADHD. Reward sensitivity and pubertal development showed expected relationships with measures of externalizing pathology, in this case ADHD, and with other measures of impulsivity. Reward sensitivity was negatively correlated symptoms of ADHD, although this relationship was much stronger when controlling for pubertal development. This is consistent with numerous studies indicating that ADHD is associated with reduced FN (van Meel et al. 2011; Ibanez et al., 2012) and decreased striatal activity to rewards (Plitcha & Scheres, 2013). As expected, no effect of pubertal development on ADHD was found, even when controlling for reward sensitivity. Thus, consistent with research suggesting that ADHD begins early in childhood and persists through adolescence (Riddle et al., 2013; Willoughby, 2003), changes in pubertal development did not influence symptoms of ADHD, despite being associated with changes in reward sensitivity. This finding is particularly important given the fact that both the impulsivity factor scores and other measures of impulsivity (e.g., BAS Fun Seeking) were positively associated with pubertal development (especially when controlling for reward sensitivity). Thus, findings suggest that ADHD may be more strongly linked to reward sensitivity itself, than trait impulsivity, although the latter did show a moderate positive relationship with ADHD as well.

## **Strengths/Limitations and Conclusions**

Factor analytic findings in the current study are largely consistent with our hypotheses and with previous research. However, it is important to note that there were a number of potential confounds in the current study. Of particular concern is the amount of missing data. Almost half of the sample did not complete fMRI procedures. In part, this is due to changes in

imaging protocol that lead to the exclusion of fMRI data from nearly over 30 study participants. However, previous simulations have demonstrated that the original factor structure and factor weights are largely retained with up to 50% missing data (Kamakura & Wedel, 2000). To ensure that missing data from the fMRI measures did not unfairly bias our analysis, we also examined the same factor structure excluding those subjects who completed a non-compatible version of the fMRI task. Factor weights and structure were largely similar, although fit was slightly attenuated. Thus, despite a number of missing data points, the factor model appears to be valid. In addition, a number of the individual factors within the CFA may not be adequately identified. For example, although the reward sensitivity factor had adequate fit indices, factor loadings were relatively low, ranging from 0.36 - 0.55. Thus, it may be that a single factor solution for reward sensitivity is not accurate. Alternatively, although impulsivity showed strong factor loadings, the model was just identified and therefore it was impossible to assess fit indices.

The potential concerns raised above can typically be addressed through EFA via parallel analysis. Typically, a parallel analysis suggests the extraction of factors up until the point that additional factors are no longer accounting for more variance than could be expected by chance (Hayton, Allen, & Scarpello, 2004). Thus, the factor structure retained is the most parsimonious, which also accounts for substantially more variance in the predictors than could expected by chance chance. However, we were unable to use this measure in the current study largely to method covariance. The inclusion of multiple measures from the same construct (e.g., left and right striatal activity to rewards) resulted in a factor structure that appeared to represent method effects only (e.g., in the case of reward sensitivity, a factor for fMRI, a factor for FN, and a factor for behavioral data). Thus, exploratory analyses were conducted in AMOS, which allowed us to address method effects. Alternatively, the factor structure could also be confirmed through a

split-half analysis. However, the relatively small sample size in the current study also precluded this option. Therefore, research examining the application of this model to alternative normative and non-normative samples is necessary to verify our results.

However, despite these limitations, the current study provides a number of important findings. First and foremost, the results of the current study provide substantial evidence confirming the purported relationship between puberty, reward sensitivity, and impulsivity. Although previous studies have illustrated similar effects with individual behavioral or biological measures, the current study is the first to examine multiple markers of each construct. Our results extend upon this research, and further validate the reward insensitivity model of impulsivity. In addition, the results of the study suggest a relatively strong inverse relationship between puberty and reward sensitivity in the prediction of impulsivity. Thus, our findings suggest that the relationship between reward sensitivity and impulsivity is strongly influenced by the pubertal development of the individual, and that it is important to control for pubertal markers when examining these relationships. Finally, although our study was based on a normative sample, the results of the current study provide further evidence linking trait impulsivity and attenuated reward sensitivity to increased externalizing psychopathology. Girls with higher greater reported symptoms of ADHD showed less reactivity to rewards.

Although the results of the current study are compelling, future study is needed to confirm these findings. The current sample was relatively small, and had a number of missing data points. In addition, although our model appeared to have relatively good construct and convergent validity, the current sample had relatively limited range in measures of internalizing and externalizing psychopathology. Thus, both larger and more representative samples are needed to test this model. However, despite these limitations, the current study strongly supports

the existent theoretical models and empirical data linking attenuated reward sensitivity to increased impulsivity, and illustrates the importance of assessing the influence of pubertal development on these relationships.

### References

- Aberman, J. E., Ward, S. J., & Salamone, J. D. (1998). Effects of dopamine antagonists and accumbens dopamine depletions on time-constrained progressive-ratio performance. *Pharmacology Biochemistry and Behavior*, 61(4), 341-348.
- Achenbach, T. M., & Edelbrock, C. (1983). *Child Behavior Checklist*. Burlington, Vt.: University Associates in Psychiatry.
- Achenbach, T. M., & Edelbrock, C. S. (1979). The Child Behavior Profile: II. Boys aged 12–16 and girls aged 6–11 and 12–16. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 47(2), 223.
- Aharon, I., Etcoff, N., Ariely, D., Chabris, C. F., O'Connor, E., & Breiter, H. C. (2001).
  Beautiful faces have variable reward value: fMRI and behavioral evidence. *Neuron*, 32(3), 537-551.
- Ambroggi, F., Ishikawa, A., Fields, H. L., & Nicola, S. M. (2008). Basolateral amygdala neurons facilitate reward-seeking behavior by exciting nucleus accumbens neurons. *Neuron*, 59(4), 648-661.
- American Psychiatric Association. (2000). *Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders* (4th ed., text revision). Washington, DC: Author.
- Anderson, J. L., Sellbom, M., Bagby, R. M., Quilty, L. C., Veltri, C. O., Markon, K. E., & Krueger, R. F. (2013). On the convergence between PSY-5 domains and PID-5 domains and facets implications for assessment of DSM-5 personality traits. *Assessment*, 20(3), 286-294.
- Angold, A., Costello, E. J., & Worthman, C. M. (1998). Puberty and depression: the roles of age, pubertal status and pubertal timing. *Psychological Medicine*,28(1), 51-61.

- Armstrong, T. D., & Costello, E. J. (2002). Community studies on adolescent substance use, abuse, or dependence and psychiatric comorbidity. *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology*, 70(6), 1224.
- Ashburner, J. (2007). A fast diffeomorphic image registration algorithm. *Neuroimage*, *38*(1), 95-113.
- Baron, R. M., & Kenny, D. A. (1986). The Moderator-Mediator Variable Distinction in Social
   Psychological Research: Conceptual, Strategic, and Statistical Considerations. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 51(6), 1173-1182.
- Beauchaine, T. P., Hinshaw, S. P., & Pang, K. L. (2010). Comorbidity of attentiondeficit/hyperactivity disorder and early-onset conduct disorder: Biological, environmental, and developmental Mechanisms. *Clinical Psychology: Science and Practice*, 17(4), 327-336.
- Beauchaine, T. P., Klein, D. N., Crowell, S. E., Derbidge, C., & Gatzke-Kopp, L. (2009).
  Multifinality in the development of personality disorders: A Biology x Sex x
  Environment interaction model of antisocial and borderline traits. *Development and Psychopathology*, 21(3), 735.
- Beauchaine, T.P., & McNulty, T. (*in press*). Comorbidities and continuities as ontogenic
   processes: Toward a developmental spectrum model of externalizing psychopathology.
   *Development and Psychopathology*.
- Beck, A., Schlagenhauf, F., Wüstenberg, T., Hein, J., Kienast, T., Kahnt, T., ... & Wrase, J.
  (2009). Ventral striatal activation during reward anticipation correlates with impulsivity in alcoholics. *Biological Psychiatry*, 66(8), 734-742.

- Bedard, A. C., Martinussen, R., Ickowicz, A., & Tannock, R. (2004). Methylphenidate improves visual-spatial memory in children with attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 43(3), 260-268.
- Berlin, L., Bohlin, G., & Rydell, A. M. (2004). Relations between inhibition, executive functioning, and ADHD symptoms: A longitudinal study from age 5 to 8<sup>1</sup>/<sub>2</sub> years. *Child Neuropsychology*, 9(4), 255-266.
- Berridge, K. C., & Robinson, T. E. (1998). What is the role of dopamine in reward: hedonic impact, reward learning, or incentive salience? *Brain Research Reviews*, 28(3), 309-369.
- Biederman, J., Ball, S. W., Monuteaux, M. C., Mick, E., Spencer, T. J., McCreary, M., ... & Faraone, S. V. (2008). New insights into the comorbidity between ADHD and major depression in adolescent and young adult females. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 47(4), 426-434.
- Blader, J. C., Schooler, N. R., Jensen, P. S., Pliszka, S. R., & Kafantaris, V. (2009). Adjunctive divalproex versus placebo for children with ADHD and aggression refractory to stimulant monotherapy. *The American Journal of Psychiatry*, *166*(12), 1392.
- Blakemore, S. J., Burnett, S., & Dahl, R. E. (2010). The role of puberty in the developing adolescent brain. *Human Brain Mapping*, *31*(6), 926-933.
- Bogdan, R., & Pizzagalli, D. A. (2006). Acute stress reduces reward responsiveness: implications for depression. *Biological Psychiatry*, *60*(10), 1147-1154.
- Boonstra, A. M., Kooij, J. S., Oosterlaan, J., Sergeant, J. A., & Buitelaar, J. K. (2005). Does methylphenidate improve inhibition and other cognitive abilities in adults with childhood-onset ADHD? *Journal of Clinical and Experimental Neuropsychology*, 27(3), 278-298.

- Bress, J. N., Smith, E., Foti, D., Klein, D. N., & Hajcak, G. (2012). Neural response to reward and depressive symptoms in late childhood to early adolescence. *Biological Psychology*, 89(1), 156-162.
- Bress, J., & Hajcak, G. (2013). Self-report and behavioral measures of reward sensitivity predict the feedback negativity. *Psychophysiology*, *50*(7), 610-616.
- Cador, M., Robbins, T. W., & Everitt, B. J. (1989). Involvement of the amygdala in stimulusreward associations: interaction with the ventral striatum. *Neuroscience*, *30*(1), 77-86.
- Cardinal, R. N., Pennicott, D. R., Lakmali, C., Robbins, T. W., & Everitt, B. J. (2001). Impulsive choice induced in rats by lesions of the nucleus accumbens core. *Science*, 292(5526), 2499-2501.
- Carlson, J. M., Foti, D., Mujica-Parodi, L. R., Harmon-Jones, E., & Hajcak, G. (2011). Ventral striatal and medial prefrontal BOLD activation is correlated with reward-related electrocortical activity: a combined ERP and fMRI study. *Neuroimage*, 57(4), 1608-1616.
- Casey, B. J., Jones, R. M., & Hare, T. A. (2008). The adolescent brain. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences, 1124*(1), 111-126.
- Cattell, R. (1966). The scree test for the number of factors. *Multivariate Behavioral Research*, *1*(2), 245-276.
- Chelonis, J. J., Gravelin, C. R., & Paule, M. G. (2011). Assessing motivation in children using a progressive ratio task. *Behavioural Processes*, *87*(2), 203-209.
- Clatworthy, P. L., Lewis, S. J., Brichard, L., Hong, Y. T., Izquierdo, D., Clark, L., ... & Robbins, T. W. (2009). Dopamine release in dissociable striatal subregions predicts the different effects of oral methylphenidate on reversal learning and spatial working memory. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, 29(15), 4690-4696.

Cohen, P., Cohen, J., Kasen, S., Velez, C. N., Hartmark, C., Johnson, J., ... & Streuning, E. L. (1993). An Epidemiological Study of Disorders in Late Childhood and Adolescence—I. Age-and Gender-Specific Prevalence. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 34(6), 851-867.

- Congdon, E., & Canli, T. (2005). The endophenotype of impulsivity: reaching consilience through behavioral, genetic, and neuroimaging approaches.*Behavioral and cognitive neuroscience reviews*, *4*(4), 262-281.
- Conners, C. K., Sitarenios, G., Parker, J. D., & Epstein, J. N. (1998). The revised Conners' Parent Rating Scale (CPRS-R): factor structure, reliability, and criterion validity. *Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology*, 26(4), 257-268.
- Cools, R., & D'Esposito, M. (2011). Inverted-U–Shaped Dopamine Actions on Human Working Memory and Cognitive Control. *Biological Psychiatry*, 69(12), e113-e125.
- Cools, R., Sheridan, M., Jacobs, E., & D'Esposito, M. (2007). Impulsive personality predicts dopamine-dependent changes in frontostriatal activity during component processes of working memory. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, 27(20), 5506-5514.
- Côté, S., Tremblay, R. E., Nagin, D. S., Zoccolillo, M., & Vitaro, F. (2002). Childhood behavioral profiles leading to adolescent conduct disorder: risk trajectories for boys and girls. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 41(9), 1086-1094.
- Crow, T. J. (1980). Molecular pathology of schizophrenia: more than one disease process? *British Medical Journal, 280*(6207), 66.

- Crowell, S. E., Beauchaine, T. P., & Linehan, M. M. (2009). A biosocial developmental model of borderline personality: Elaborating and extending Linehan's theory. *Psychological Bulletin*, 135(3), 495.
- Damsma, G., Pfaus, J. G., Wenkstern, D., Phillips, A. G., & Fibiger, H. C. (1992). Sexual behavior increases dopamine transmission in the nucleus accumbens and striatum of male rats: comparison with novelty and locomotion. *Behavioral Neuroscience*, 106(1), 181.
- Deater–Deckard, K., Dodge, K. A., Bates, J. E., & Pettit, G. S. (1998). Multiple risk factors in the development of externalizing behavior problems: Group and individual differences. *Development and Psychopathology*, 10(03), 469-493.
- Demos, K. E., Heatherton, T. F., & Kelley, W. M. (2012). Individual differences in nucleus accumbens activity to food and sexual images predict weight gain and sexual behavior. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, 32(16), 5549-5552.
- Dien, J. (1998). Addressing misallocation of variance in principal components analysis of eventrelated potentials. *Brain Topography*, *11*(1), 43-55.
- Dien, J. (2010a). The ERP PCA Toolkit: An open source program for advanced statistical analysis of event-related potential data. *Journal of Neuroscience Methods*, *187*, 138-145.
- Dien, J. (2010b). Evaluating two-step PCA of ERP data with Geomin, Infomax, Oblimin, Promax, and Varimax rotations. *Psychophysiology*, *47*(1), 170-183.
- Dien, J., Khoe, W., & Mangun, G. (2007). Evaluation of PCA and ICA of simulated ERPs: Promax vs. Infomax rotations. *Human Brain Mapping*, *28*(8), 742-763.
- Donovan, S. J., Stewart, J. W., Nunes, E. V., Quitkin, F. M., Parides, M., Daniel, W., ... & Klein,D. F. (2000). Divalproex treatment for youth with explosive temper and mood lability: a

double-blind, placebo-controlled crossover design. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, *157*(5), 818-820.

- Dougherty, D. D., Bonab, A. A., Spencer, T. J., Rauch, S. L., Madras, B. K., & Fischman, A. J. (1999). Dopamine transporter density in patients with attention deficit hyperactivity disorder. *The Lancet*, 354(9196), 2132-2133.
- Dreher, J. C., Schmidt, P. J., Kohn, P., Furman, D., Rubinow, D., & Berman, K. F. (2007). Menstrual cycle phase modulates reward-related neural function in women. *Proceedings* of the National Academy of Sciences, 104(7), 2465-2470.
- Everitt, B. J., Parkinson, J. A., Olmstead, M. C., Arroyo, M., Robledo, P., & Robbins, T. W. (1999). Associative processes in addiction and reward: The role of amygdala-ventral striatal subsystems. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, 877(1), 412-438.
- Finger, E. C., Marsh, A. A., Blair, K. S., Reid, M. E., Sims, C., Ng, P., ... & Blair, R. J. R. (2011). Disrupted reinforcement signaling in the orbitofrontal cortex and caudate in youths with conduct disorder or oppositional defiant disorder and a high level of psychopathic traits. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 168(2), 152-162.
- Forbes, E. E., Brown, S. M., Kimak, M., Ferrell, R. E., Manuck, S. B., & Hariri, A. R. (2007). Genetic variation in components of dopamine neurotransmission impacts ventral striatal reactivity associated with impulsivity. *Molecular Psychiatry*, 14(1), 60-70.
- Forbes, E. E., & Dahl, R. E. (2005). Neural systems of positive affect: relevance to understanding child and adolescent depression? *Development and Psychopathology*, 17(03), 827-850.

- Forbes, E. E., & Dahl, R. E. (2012). Research Review: Altered reward function in adolescent depression: what, when and how? *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 53(1), 3-15.
- Forbes, E. E., Shaw, D. S., & Dahl, R. E. (2007). Alterations in reward-related decision making in boys with recent and future depression. *Biological Psychiatry*, *61*(5), 633-639.
- Foti, D., Carlson, J.M., Sauder, C.L., & Proudfit, G. (under review). Reward dysfunction in major depression: Multimodal neuroimaging evidence for refining the melancholic phenotype. *Biological Psychiatry*.
- Foti, D., Hajcak, G., & Dien, J. (2009). Differentiating neural responses to emotional pictures: Evidence from temporal-spatial PCA. *Psychophysiology*, 46(3), 521-530.
- Foti, D., Weinberg, A., Dien, J., & Hajcak, G. (2011). Event-related potential activity in the basal ganglia differentiates rewards from nonrewards: Temporospatial principal components analysis and source localization of the feedback negativity. *Human Brain Mapping*, 32(12), 2207-2216.
- Fowles, D. C. (1988). Psychophysiology and psychopathology: A motivational approach. *Psychophysiology*, *25*(4), 373-391.
- Frick, P. J., & Morris, A. S. (2004). Temperament and developmental pathways to conduct problems. *Journal of Clinical Child and Adolescent Psychology*, *33*(1), 54-68.
- Gatzke-Kopp, L. M., Beauchaine, T. P., Shannon, K. E., Chipman, J., Fleming, A. P., Crowell, S. E., ... & Aylward, E. (2009). Neurological correlates of reward responding in adolescents with and without externalizing behavior disorders. *Journal of Abnormal Psychology*, *118*(1), 203.

- Gatzke-Kopp, L., & Beauchaine, T. P. (2007). Central nervous system substrates of impulsivity: Implications for the development of attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder and conduct disorder. In D. Coch, G. Dawson, & K. Fischer (Eds.), *Human Behavior and the Developing Brain: Atypical Development* (pp. 239–263). NY: Guilford Press.
- Gaub, M., & Carlson, C. L. (1997). Gender differences in ADHD: a meta-analysis and critical review. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 36(8), 1036-1045.
- Ge, X., Best, K. M., Conger, R. D., & Simons, R. L. (1996). Parenting behaviors and the occurrence and co-occurrence of adolescent depressive symptoms and conduct problems. *Developmental Psychology*, 32(4), 717-731. doi:10.1037/0012-1649.32.4.717
- Gorenstein, E. E., & Newman, J. P. (1980). Disinhibitory psychopathology: a new perspective and a model for research. *Psychological Review*, 87(3), 301.
- Grace, A. A., Floresco, S. B., Goto, Y., & Lodge, D. J. (2007). Regulation of firing of dopaminergic neurons and control of goal-directed behaviors. *Trends in Neurosciences*, 30(5), 220-227.
- Gratton, G., Coles, M. G., & Donchin, E. (1983). A new method for off-line removal of ocular artifact. *Electroencephalography and Clinical Neurophysiology*, *55*(4), 468-484.
- Gray, J. A. (1987). The neuropsychology of emotion and personality. In S. M. Stahl, S. D.
  Iversen, & E. C. Goodman (Eds.). *Cognitive Neurochemistry*. (pp. 171–190). Oxford,
  United Kingdom: Oxford University Press.
- Hajcak, G., Moser, J. S., Holroyd, C. B., & Simons, R. F. (2006). The feedback-related negativity reflects the binary evaluation of good versus bad outcomes. *Biological Psychology*, 71(2), 148-154.

- Halperin, J. M., & Schulz, K. P. (2006). Revisiting the role of the prefrontal cortex in the pathophysiology of attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder. *Psychological Bulletin*, *132*(4), 560.
- Hayton, J. C., Allen, D. G., & Scarpello, V. (2004). Factor retention decisions in exploratory factor analysis: A tutorial on parallel analysis. *Organizational research methods*, 7(2), 191-205.
- Hernandez, L., & Hoebel, B. G. (1988). Food reward and cocaine increase extracellular dopamine in the nucleus accumbens as measured by microdialysis. *Life Sciences*, 42(18), 1705-1712.
- Holland, P. C., & Gallagher, M. (1999). Amygdala circuitry in attentional and representational processes. *Trends in Cognitive Sciences*, *3*(2), 65-73.
- Holroyd CB (2004): A note on the oddball N200 and the feedback ERN. In: Ullsberger, M., & Falkenstein, M. (Eds). *Errors, Conflicts, and the Brain: Current Opinions on Response Monitoring*. Leipzig: MPI of Cognitive Neuroscience.
- Holroyd, C. B., & Coles, M. G. (2002). The neural basis of human error processing: reinforcement learning, dopamine, and the error-related negativity. *Psychological Review*, 109(4), 679.
- Horn, J. L. (1965). A rationale and test for the number of factors in factor analysis. *Psychometrika*, *30*(2), 179-185.
- Hudziak, J. J., Copeland, W., Stanger, C., & Wadsworth, M. (2004). Screening for DSM-IV externalizing disorders with the Child Behavior Checklist: a receiver-operating characteristic analysis. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, *45*(7), 1299-1307.

- Ibanez, A., Cetkovich, M., Petroni, A., Urquina, H., Baez, S., Gonzalez-Gadea, M. L., ... & Manes, F. (2012). The neural basis of decision-making and reward processing in adults with euthymic bipolar disorder or attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder (ADHD). *PloS One*, 7(5), e37306.
- Insel, T. R., Cuthbert, B. N., Garvey, M. A., Heinssen, R. K., Pine, D. S., Quinn, K. J., ... & Wang, P. S. (2010). Research domain criteria (RDoC): toward a new classification framework for research on mental disorders. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 167(7), 748-751.
- Jensen, P. S., Martin, D., & Cantwell, D. P. (1997). Comorbidity in ADHD: Implications for Research, Practice, and DSM-V. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 36(8), 1065-1079.
- Kamakura, W. A., & Wedel, M. (2000). Factor analysis and missing data. *Journal of Marketing Research*, *37*(4), 490-498.
- Kampman, O., & Poutanen, O. (2011). Can onset and recovery in depression be predicted by temperament? A systematic review and meta-analysis. *Journal of Affective Disorders*, 135(1), 20-27.
- Kandel, D. B., Johnson, J. G., Bird, H. R., Canino, G., Goodman, S. H., Lahey, B. B., ... & Schwab-Stone, M. (1997). Psychiatric disorders associated with substance use among children and adolescents: findings from the Methods for the Epidemiology of Child and Adolescent Mental Disorders (MECA) Study. *Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology*, 25(2), 121-132.
- Kaufman, J., Birmaher, B., Brent, D., Rao, U. M. A., Flynn, C., Moreci, P., ... & Ryan, N.(1997). Schedule for affective disorders and schizophrenia for school-age children-

present and lifetime version (K-SADS-PL): initial reliability and validity data. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, *36*(7), 980-988.

- Keenan, K., Loeber, R., & Green, S. (1999). Conduct disorder in girls: A review of the literature. *Clinical Child and Family Psychology Review*, 2(1), 3-19.
- Kessler, R. C., Adler, L., Barkley, R., Biederman, J., Conners, C. K., Demler, O., ... & Zaslavsky, A. M. (2006). The prevalence and correlates of adult ADHD in the United States: results from the National Comorbidity Survey Replication. *The American Journal of Psychiatry*, *163*(4), 716.
- Knutson, B., Adams, C. M., Fong, G. W., & Hommer, D. (2001). Anticipation of increasing monetary reward selectively recruits nucleus accumbens. *Journal of Neuroscience*, 21(16), RC159.
- Konrad, K., & Eickhoff, S. B. (2010). Is the ADHD brain wired differently? A review on structural and functional connectivity in attention deficit hyperactivity disorder. *Human Brain Mapping*, *31*(6), 904-916.
- Krause, K. H., Dresel, S. H., Krause, J., Kung, H. F., & Tatsch, K. (2000). Increased striatal dopamine transporter in adult patients with attention deficit hyperactivity disorder: effects of methylphenidate as measured by single photon emission computed tomography. *Neuroscience Letters*, 285(2), 107-110.
- Krueger, R. F. (1999). The structure of common mental disorders. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, *56*(10), 921.
- Krueger, R. F., Caspi, A., Moffitt, T. E., & Silva, P. A. (1998). The structure and stability of common mental disorders (DSM-III-R): a longitudinal-epidemiological study. *Journal of Abnormal Psychology*, 107(2), 216.

- Krueger, R. F., Derringer, J., Markon, K. E., Watson, D., & Skodol, A. V. (2012). Initial construction of a maladaptive personality trait model and inventory for DSM-*5. Psychological Medicine*, *42*(9), 1879.
- Krueger, R. F., Hicks, B. M., Patrick, C. J., Carlson, S. R., Iacono, W. G., & McGue, M. (2002).
  Etiologic connections among substance dependence, antisocial behavior and personality:
  Modeling the externalizing spectrum. *Journal of Abnormal Psychology*, *111*(3), 411-424.
- Krueger, R. F., McGue, M., & Iacono, W. G. (2001). The higher-order structure of common DSM mental disorders: Internalization, externalization, and their connections to personality. Personality and Individual Differences, 30(7), 1245-1259.
- Laakso, A., Wallius, E., Kajander, J., Bergman, J., Eskola, O., Solin, O., ... & Hietala, J. (2003).
   Personality traits and striatal dopamine synthesis capacity in healthy subjects. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 160(5), 904-910.
- Lansford, J. E., Malone, P. S., Stevens, K. I., Dodge, K. A., Bates, J. E., & Pettit, G. S. (2006).
  Developmental trajectories of externalizing and internalizing behaviors: Factors underlying resilience in physically abused children. *Development and Psychopathology*, *18*(1), 35.
- LeDoux, J. E. (2000). Emotion circuits in the brain. *Annual Review of Neuroscience*, 23(1), 155-184.
- Li, D., Sham, P. C., Owen, M. J., & He, L. (2006). Meta-analysis shows significant association between dopamine system genes and attention deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD). *Human Molecular Genetics*, 15(14), 2276-2284.
- Loeber, R., & Burke, J. D. (2011). Developmental pathways in juvenile externalizing and internalizing problems. *Journal of Research on Adolescence*, *21*(1), 34-46.

- Logan, G. D., Schachar, R. J., & Tannock, R. (1997). Impulsivity and inhibitory control. *Psychological Science*, 8(1), 60-64.
- Luman, M., Oosterlaan, J., & Sergeant, J. A. (2005). The impact of reinforcement contingencies on AD/HD: a review and theoretical appraisal. *Clinical Psychology Review*, 25(2), 183-213.
- Luman, M., Tripp, G., & Scheres, A. (2010). Identifying the neurobiology of altered reinforcement sensitivity in ADHD: A review and research agenda. *Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews*, 34(5), 744-754.
- Martin, C. A., Kelly, T. H., Rayens, M. K., Brogli, B. R., Brenzel, A., Smith, W. J., & Omar, H.
  A. (2002). Sensation seeking, puberty, and nicotine, alcohol, and marijuana use in adolescence. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 41(12), 1495-1502.
- Mattay, V. S., Callicott, J. H., Bertolino, A., Heaton, I., Frank, J. A., Coppola, R., ... &
  Weinberger, D. R. (2000). Effects of dextroamphetamine on cognitive performance and cortical activation. *Neuroimage*, *12*(3), 268-275.
- Maughan, B., Rowe, R., Messer, J., Goodman, R., & Meltzer, H. (2004). Conduct disorder and oppositional defiant disorder in a national sample: developmental epidemiology. *Journal* of Child Psychology and Psychiatry, 45(3), 609-621.
- Mazaika, P. K., Hoeft, F., Glover, G. H., & Reiss, A. L. (2009). Methods and Software for fMRI Analysis of Clinical Subjects. *NeuroImage*, 47, S58.
- Mesman, J., & Koot, H. M. (2000). Common and specific correlates of preadolescent internalizing and externalizing psychopathology. *Journal of Abnormal Psychology*, 109(3), 428.

- Miller, D. J., Derefinko, K. J., Lynam, D. R., Milich, R., & Fillmore, M. T. (2010). Impulsivity and attention deficit-hyperactivity disorder: subtype classification using the UPPS impulsive behavior scale. *Journal of Psychopathology and Behavioral Assessment, 32*(3), 323-332.
- Miller, P. A., & Eisenberg, N. (1988). The relation of empathy to aggressive and externalizing/antisocial behavior. *Psychological Bulletin*, *103*(3), 324.
- Miltner WH, Braun CH, Coles MGH (1997): Event-related brain potentials following incorrect feedback in a time-estimation task: Evidence for a 'generic' neural system for error detection. *Journal of Cognitive Neuroscience*, *9*, 788–798.
- Moeller, F. G., Barratt, E. S., Dougherty, D. M., Schmitz, J. M., & Swann, A. C. (2001). Psychiatric aspects of impulsivity. American journal of psychiatry,158(11), 1783-1793.
- Moffitt, T. E. (1993). Adolescence-limited and life-course-persistent antisocial behavior: a developmental taxonomy. *Psychological Review*, *100*(4), 674.
- MTA Cooperative Group (1999). A 14-month randomized clinical trial of treatment strategies for attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, *56*, 1073-1086.
- Nestler, E. J., & Carlezon Jr, W. A. (2006). The mesolimbic dopamine reward circuit in depression. *Biological Psychiatry*, *59*(12), 1151-1159.
- Neuhaus, E., & Beauchaine, T. P. (2013). Impulsivity and vulnerability to psychopathology. In
  T. P. Beauchaine and S. P. Hinshaw (Eds.), *Child and Adolescent Psychopathology* (2nd ed., pp. 197-226). Hoboken, NJ: Wiley.
- Nigg, J. T. (2000). On inhibition/disinhibition in developmental psychopathology: views from cognitive and personality psychology and a working inhibition taxonomy. *Psychological Bulletin*, 126(2), 220.
- Nigg, J. T., Quamma, J. P., Greenberg, M. T., & Kusche, C. A. (1999). A two-year longitudinal study of neuropsychological and cognitive performance in relation to behavioral problems and competencies in elementary school children. *Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology*, 27(1), 51-63.
- Nikolova, Y. S., Ferrell, R. E., Manuck, S. B., & Hariri, A. R. (2011). Multilocus genetic profile for dopamine signaling predicts ventral striatum reactivity. *Neuropsychopharmacology*, *36*(9), 1940-1947.
- Op de Macks, Z. A., Moor, B. G., Overgaauw, S., Güroğlu, B., Dahl, R. E., & Crone, E. A. (2011). Testosterone levels correspond with increased ventral striatum activation in response to monetary rewards in adolescents. *Developmental Cognitive Neuroscience*, 1(4), 506-516.
- Parkinson, J. A., Dalley, J. W., Cardinal, R. N., Bamford, A., Fehnert, B., Lachenal, G., ... & Everitt, B. J. (2002). Nucleus accumbens dopamine depletion impairs both acquisition and performance of appetitive Pavlovian approach behaviour: implications for mesoaccumbens dopamine function. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 137(1), 149-163.
- Pastor, P. N., & Reuben, C. A. (2008). Diagnosed attention deficit hyperactivity disorder and learning disability: United States, 2004-2006. Vital and health statistics. Series 10, Data from the National Health Survey, (237), 1.
- Pelchat, M. L., Johnson, A., Chan, R., Valdez, J., & Ragland, J. D. (2004). Images of desire: food-craving activation during fMRI. *Neuroimage*, 23(4), 1486-1493.

63

- Peper, J. S., Hulshoff Pol, H. E., Crone, E. A., & Van Honk, J. (2011). Sex steroids and brain structure in pubertal boys and girls: a mini-review of neuroimaging studies. *Neuroscience*, 191, 28-37.
- Petersen, A. C., Crockett, L., & Richards, M. (1988). A self-report measure of pubertal status: Reliability, validity, and initial norms. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, 17(2), 117-133.
- Pickering, A. D., & Gray, J. A. (1999). The neuroscience of personality. Handbook of Personality: Theory and Research, 2, 277-299.
- Pizzagalli, D. A., Evins, A. E., Schetter, E. C., Frank, M. J., Pajtas, P. E., Santesso, D. L., & Culhane, M. (2008). Single dose of a dopamine agonist impairs reinforcement learning in humans: behavioral evidence from a laboratory-based measure of reward responsiveness. *Psychopharmacology*, 196(2), 221-232.
- Pizzagalli, D. A., Jahn, A. L., & O'Shea, J. P. (2005). Toward an objective characterization of an anhedonic phenotype: a signal-detection approach. *Biological Psychiatry*, 57(4), 319-327.
- Plichta, M. M., & Scheres, A. (2013). Ventral-striatal responsiveness during reward anticipation in ADHD and its relation to trait impulsivity in the healthy population: A meta-analytic review of the fMRI literature. *Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews*.
- Polanczyk, G., de Lima, M., Horta, B., Biederman, J., & Rohde, L. (2007). The worldwide prevalence of ADHD: a systematic review and metaregression analysis. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 164(6), 942-948.
- Quay, H. C. (1988). The behavioral reward and inhibition system in childhood behavior disorder.
- Quay, H. C. (1993). The psychobiology of undersocialized aggressive conduct disorder: A theoretical perspective. *Development and Psychopathology*, *5*, 165–180.

- Quay, H. C. (1997). Inhibition and attention deficit hyperactivity disorder. *Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology*, 25(1), 7-13.
- Riddle, M. A., Yershova, K., Lazzaretto, D., Paykina, N., Yenokyan, G., Greenhill, L., ... & Posner, K. (2013). The preschool attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder treatment study (PATS) 6-year follow-up. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 52(3), 264-278.
- Roane, H. S. (2008). On The Applied Use of Progressive-Ratio Schedules of Reinforcement. Journal of Applied Behavior Analysis, 41(2), 155.
- Robbins, T. W., & Everitt, B. J. (1996). Neurobehavioural mechanisms of reward and motivation. *Current Opinion in Neurobiology*, *6*(2), 228-236.
- Rosenbaum, J. F., Biederman, J., Bolduc-Murphy, E. A., Faraone, S. V., Chaloff, J., Hirshfeld,
  D. R., & Kagan, J. (1993). Behavioral inhibition in childhood: a risk factor for anxiety disorders. *Harvard Review of Psychiatry*, 1(1), 2-16.
- Rubia, K. (2011). "Cool" inferior frontostriatal dysfunction in attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder versus "hot" ventromedial orbitofrontal-limbic dysfunction in conduct disorder: a review. *Biological Psychiatry*, 69(12), e69-e87.
- Sagvolden, T., Johansen, E. B., Aase, H., & Russell, V. A. (2005). A dynamic developmental theory of attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder (ADHD) predominantly hyperactive/impulsive and combined subtypes. *Behavioral and Brain Sciences*, 28(3), 397-418.
- Santesso, D. L., Dillon, D. G., Birk, J. L., Holmes, A. J., Goetz, E., Bogdan, R., & Pizzagalli, D.
  A. (2008). Individual differences in reinforcement learning: behavioral, electrophysiological, and neuroimaging correlates. *Neuroimage*, 42(2), 807-816.

- Sauder, C.L., Derbidge, C.M, & Beauchaine, T.P. (under review). Neural Responses to Monetary Incentives Among Self-Injuring Adolescent Girls. *Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry*.
- Schachar, R., & Logan, G. D. (1990). Impulsivity and inhibitory control in normal development and childhood psychopathology. *Developmental Psychology*,26(5), 710-720.
- Scheres, A., Milham, M. P., Knutson, B., & Castellanos, F. X. (2007). Ventral striatal hyporesponsiveness during reward anticipation in attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder. *Biological Psychiatry*, 61(5), 720-724.
- Schultz, W. (1998). Predictive reward signal of dopamine neurons. *Journal of Neurophysiology*, 80(1), 1-27.
- Shannon, K. E., Sauder, C., Beauchaine, T. P., & Gatzke-Kopp, L. M. (2009). Disrupted effective connectivity between the medial frontal cortex and the caudate in adolescent boys with externalizing behavior disorders. *Criminal Justice and Behavior*, 36(11), 1141-1157.
- Sharp, S. I., McQuillin, A., & Gurling, H. (2009). Genetics of attention-deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD). *Neuropharmacology*, *57*(7), 590-600.
- Shirtcliff, E. A., Dahl, R. E., & Pollak, S. D. (2009). Pubertal development: correspondence between hormonal and physical development. *Child Development*, *80*(2), 327-337.
- Shirtcliff, E. A., Granger, D. A., Schwartz, E., & Curran, M. J. (2001). Use of salivary biomarkers in biobehavioral research: cotton-based sample collection methods can interfere with salivary immunoassay results. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*, 26(2), 165-173.

- Simon, J. J., Walther, S., Fiebach, C. J., Friederich, H. C., Stippich, C., Weisbrod, M., & Kaiser, S. (2010). Neural reward processing is modulated by approach-and avoidance-related personality traits. *Neuroimage*, 49(2), 1868-1874.
- Stark, R., Bauer, E., Merz, C. J., Zimmermann, M., Reuter, M., Plichta, M. M., ... & Herrmann, M. J. (2011). ADHD related behaviors are associated with brain activation in the reward system. *Neuropsychologia*, 49(3), 426-434.
- Swanson, J. M., Cantwell, D., Lerner, M., McBurnett, K., & Hanna, G. (1991). Effects of stimulant medication on learning in children with ADHD. *Journal of Learning Disabilities*, 24(4), 219-230.
- Tarter, R. E., Kirisci, L., Mezzich, A., Cornelius, J. R., Pajer, K., Vanyukov, M., ... & Clark, D. (2003). Neurobehavioral disinhibition in childhood predicts early age at onset of substance use disorder. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, *160* (6), 1078-1085.
- Tripp, G., & Alsop, B. (1999). Sensitivity to reward frequency in boys with attention deficit hyperactivity disorder. *Journal of Clinical Child Psychology*, *28*(3), 366-375.
- Tripp, G., & Wickens, J. R. (2008). Research review: dopamine transfer deficit: a neurobiological theory of altered reinforcement mechanisms in ADHD. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 49(7), 691-704.
- Tuvblad, C., Zheng, M., Raine, A., & Baker, L. A. (2009). A common genetic factor explains the covariation among ADHD ODD and CD symptoms in 9–10 year old boys and girls. *Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology*, 37(2), 153-167.
- Tversky, A., & Kahneman, D. (1992). Advances in prospect theory: Cumulative representation of uncertainty. *Journal of Risk and Uncertainty*, *5*(4), 297-323.

- Uylings, H. B. M., Van Eden, C. G., De Bruin, J. P. C., Corner, M. A., & Feenstra, M. G. P. (1991). The anatomical relationship of the prefrontal cortex with the striatopallidal system, the thalamus and the amygdala: evidence for a parallel organization. *The Prefrontal Cortex: Its Structure, Function and Pathology: Its Structure, Function and Pathology*, 85, 95.
- van Gaalen, M. M., van Koten, R., Schoffelmeer, A. N., & Vanderschuren, L. J. (2006). Critical involvement of dopaminergic neurotransmission in impulsive decision making. *Biological Psychiatry*, 60(1), 66-73.
- Van Leijenhorst, L., Moor, B. G., Op de Macks, Z. A., Rombouts, S. A., Westenberg, P. M., & Crone, E. A. (2010). Adolescent risky decision-making: neurocognitive development of reward and control regions. *Neuroimage*, 51(1), 345-355.
- Van Leijenhorst, L., Westenberg, P. M., & Crone, E. A. (2008). A developmental study of risky decisions on the cake gambling task: Age and gender analyses of probability estimation and reward evaluation. *Developmental Neuropsychology*, 33(2), 179-196.
- Van Leijenhorst, L., Zanolie, K., Van Meel, C. S., Westenberg, P. M., Rombouts, S. A., & Crone, E. A. (2010). What motivates the adolescent? Brain regions mediating reward sensitivity across adolescence. *Cerebral Cortex*, 20(1), 61-69.
- van Meel, C. S., Heslenfeld, D. J., Oosterlaan, J., Luman, M., & Sergeant, J. A. (2011). ERPs associated with monitoring and evaluation of monetary reward and punishment in children with ADHD. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, *52*(9), 942-953.
- van Meel, C. S., Oosterlaan, J., Heslenfeld, D. J., & Sergeant, J. A. (2005). Telling good from bad news: ADHD differentially affects processing of positive and negative feedback during guessing. *Neuropsychologia*, 43(13), 1946-1954.

- VanNess, S. H., Owens, M. J., & Kilts, C. D. (2005). The variable number of tandem repeats element in DAT1 regulates in vitro dopamine transporter density. *BMC Genetics*, 6(1), 55.
- Vles, J. S. H., Feron, F. J. M., & Hendriksen, J. G. M. (2003). Dopamine Receptor and Transporter System in Children with Attention Deficit Hyperkinetic Disorder (ADHD). *Neuropediatrics*, 34, 77-80.
- Volkow, N. D., Wang, G. J., Fowler, J. S., & Ding, Y. S. (2005). Imaging the effects of methylphenidate on brain dopamine: new model on its therapeutic actions for attentiondeficit/hyperactivity disorder. *Biological Psychiatry*, 57(11), 1410-1415.
- Volkow, N. D., Wang, G. J., Fowler, J. S., Logan, J., Gatley, S. J., Wong, C., ... & Pappas, N. R. (1999). Reinforcing Effects of Psychostimulants in Humans Are Associated with Increases in Brain Dopamine and Occupancy of D2Receptors. *Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics*, 291(1), 409-415.
- Völlm, B., Richardson, P., McKie, S., Elliott, R., Dolan, M., & Deakin, B. (2007). Neuronal correlates of reward and loss in Cluster B personality disorders: a functional magnetic resonance imaging study. *Psychiatry Research: Neuroimaging*, 156(2), 151-167.
- Wade, T. R., de Wit, H., & Richards, J. B. (2000). Effects of dopaminergic drugs on delayed reward as a measure of impulsive behavior in rats. *Psychopharmacology*, *150*(1), 90-101.

Whalen, P. J. (2007). The uncertainty of it all. Trends in cognitive sciences, 11(12), 499-500.

Whiteside, S. P., & Lynam, D. R. (2001). The five factor model and impulsivity: Using a structural model of personality to understand impulsivity. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 30(4), 669-689.

- Whiteside, S. P., Lynam, D. R., Miller, J. D., & Reynolds, S. K. (2005). Validation of the UPPS impulsive behaviour scale: a four-factor model of impulsivity. *European Journal of Personality*, 19(7), 559-574.
- Willcutt, E. G., Pennington, B. F., Chhabildas, N. A., Friedman, M. C., & Alexander, J. (1999).
  Psychiatric Comorbidity Associated With DSM-IV ADHD in a Nonreferred Sample of Twins. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 38(11), 1355-1362.
- Willoughby, M. T. (2003). Developmental course of ADHD symptomatology during the transition from childhood to adolescence: a review with recommendations. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 44(1), 88-106.
- Wise, R. A. (2004). Dopamine, learning and motivation. *Nature Reviews Neuroscience*, 5(6), 483-494.
- Wrase, J., Schlagenhauf, F., Kienast, T., Wüstenberg, T., Bermpohl, F., Kahnt, T., ... & Heinz,
  A. (2007). Dysfunction of reward processing correlates with alcohol craving in detoxified alcoholics. *Neuroimage*, 35(2), 787-794.
- Young, S. E., Corley, R. P., Stallings, M. C., Rhee, S. H., Crowley, T. J., & Hewitt, J. K. (2002). Substance use, abuse and dependence in adolescence: prevalence, symptom profiles and correlates. *Drug and Alcohol Dependence*, 68(3), 309-322.
- Young, S. E., Friedman, N. P., Miyake, A., Willcutt, E. G., Corley, R. P., Haberstick, B. C., & Hewitt, J. K. (2009). Behavioral disinhibition: liability for externalizing spectrum disorders and its genetic and environmental relation to response inhibition across adolescence. *Journal of Abnormal Psychology*, *118*(1), 117.

- Zhang, M., Balmadrid, C., & Kelley, A. E. (2003). Nucleus accumbens opioid, GABaergic, and dopaminergic modulation of palatable food motivation: contrasting effects revealed by a progressive ratio study in the rat. *Behavioral Neuroscience*, *117*(2), 202.
- Zimmerman, F. J., & Katon, W. (2005). Socioeconomic status, depression disparities, and financial strain: what lies behind the income-depression relationship? *Health Economics*, 14(12), 1197-1215.

Model	$\chi^2$	df	CFI	TLI	RMSEA	90% CI on RMSEA
Pubertal Development <sup>a</sup>	1.79	2	1.00	1.00	0.00	0.00-0.16
Impulsivity <sup>b</sup>						
Reward Sensitivity	0.09	2	1.00	1.00	0.00	0.00-0.15
Integrative CFA	34.55	38	1.00	1.00	0.00	0.00-0.05

**Table 1.** Fit indices for the Pubertal Development, Impulsivity, and Reward Sensitivity exploratory factor analyses, and the integrative confirmatory factor analysis.

<sup>a</sup> Puberty model varied slightly from that in the integrative model. Due to modeling constraints, covariance between the estradiol and testosterone measures could not be modelled.

<sup>b</sup> Impulsivity model was just identified, not allowing for estimation of fit indices.

	Model 1		Model 2			Model 3					
- Predicted Variable	$\mathbb{R}^2$	Reward		<b>D</b> <sup>2</sup>	Puberty		<b>D</b> <sup>2</sup>	Reward		Puberty	
		<i>B</i> (SE)	β	K	<i>B</i> (SE)	β	K-	<i>B</i> (SE)	β	B (SE)	β
Impulsivity (Factor)	.09	008 (.002)	30***	.03	.186 (.084)	.18*	.29	018 (.002)	63***	.579 (.089)	.55***
BAS Fun Seeking	.01	014 (.013)	09	.01	.437 (.472)	.08	.03	033 (.016)	21*	1.16 (.759)	.20*
CPRS-R ADHD	.04	080 (.032)	20*	.00	741 (1.20)	05	.05	105 (.039)	27**	1.60 (1.46)	.11
CDI	.01	041 (.030)	11	.01	1.65 (1.11)	.12	.07	103 (.036)	28**	3.94 (1.34)	.29**
Age	.17	.048 (.009)	.42***	.49	3.01 (.254)	.70***	.48	.000 (.008)	.00	3.00 (.317)	.69***

**Table 2.** Multiple regression models, fit indices, and regression coefficients for Reward Sensitivity and Pubertal Development, regressed separately and conjointly.

*Notes.* CDI = Child Depression Inventory (Kovacs, 1985); BAS = Behavioral Activation Scale (White & Carver, 1994); CPRS-R ADHD = Conners' Parent Rating Scales, Revised, Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder subscale (Conners et al., 1998); Age is defined as number of days between birth and completion of study protocols, converted to years. n = 153 for all models with the exception of BAS Fun Seeking (n = 152).

p < .05 \* p < .01 \*\* p < .001 \*\*\*

## REWARD SENSITIVTY, IMPULSIVITY, & PUBERTY

**Figure 1.** Principal Components Analysis of Feedback Negativity factor 301 (A) and 601 (B), waveforms and headmaps. Loss (red), Win (Blue), and Black (Difference).



**Figure 2.** Functional magnetic resonance imaging activation for Win vs Fixation, with ventral striatal activity circled in red.





Figure 3. Final exploratory factor analysis model for Reward Sensitivity.

*Notes.* PCA\_0301\_win = Principal components analysis of feedback negativity factor 301, reward activity; VSL\_WvF = Left ventral striatal activity for win vs fixation; VSR\_WvF = Right ventral striatal activity for win vs fixation; PR\_Effort = Effort estimate from the progressive ratio task (Chelonis et al., 2011).



Figure 4. Final exploratory factor analysis model for Impulsivity.

*Notes.* UPPS\_sum = Total subscale scores of the *UPPS Impulsive Behavior Scale* (Whiteside & Lynam, 2001); PID-V\_impulsivity = Impulsivity subscale of the Personality Inventory for DSM-V; PID-V\_risk-taking = Risk taking subscale of the Personality Inventory for DSM-V (Krueger et al., 2012)  $\setminus$ 





*Notes*. Estr = salivary hormone estimates for estradiol. Test = salivary hormone estimates for testosterone. PhsyDev = average of child and parent ratings of pubertal and breast development on the Picture Based Inventory about Puberty (PBIP; Shirtcliff et al., 2009). PDS\_Avg = average of child and parent scores on the Pubertal Development Scale (PDS; Peterson, Crockett, & Richards, 1988).





*Notes.* Estr = salivary hormone estimates for estradiol. Test = salivary hormone estimates for testosterone. PhsyDev = average of child and parent ratings of pubertal and breast development on the Picture Based Inventory about Puberty (PBIP; Shirtcliff et al., 2009). PDS\_Avg = average of child and parent scores on the Pubertal Development Scale (PDS; Peterson, Crockett, & Richards, 1988). PCA\_0301\_win = Principal components analysis of feedback negativity factor 301, reward activity; VSL\_WvF = Left ventral striatal activity for win vs fixation; VSR\_WvF = Right ventral striatal activity for win vs fixation; PR\_Effort = Effort estimate from the progressive ratio task (Chelonis et al., 2011).